2025-26 SUNY Korea STUDENT HANDBOOK

For FIT Undergraduate Students



August 2025, the 9th edition



STUDENT CONDUCT CODE Statement of Community - Affirming Our Campus Community

As members of SUNY Korea, we acknowledge that the primary purpose of this community is education, academic achievement, social development, and personal growth.

In committing ourselves to study and work at SUNY Korea, we agree to promote equality, civility, caring, responsibility, accountability, and respect. We also recognize the importance of understanding and appreciating our differences and similarities.

As members of a respectful community, we will not encroach on the rights of others, either as individuals or as groups. We recognize that freedom of expression and opinion entails an obligation to listen to and understand the beliefs and opinions of others, and to treat others fairly.

We strive to be a responsible community. We are accountable individually for our personal behavior and development, and collectively for the welfare of the community itself.

We encourage all SUNY Korea community members to celebrate and express pride in our community's academic, athletic, and social accomplishments, and to involve themselves in the local and global communities.

In affirming this statement, we commit ourselves to becoming dedicated, active, and full members of SUNY Korea in each and every role we assume.

2025-2026 SUNY KOREA - FIT STUDENT HANDBOOK

Every reasonable effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of the information in this publication, as of August 2023. However, the University reserves the right to alter, without notice, any information related to the

provision of courses of study as it deems necessary, including the content, mode, time or offering of courses, as well as enrollment or withdrawal procedures of courses and fees applicable.

Current information can be checked at <u>www.sunykorea.ac.kr</u> or <u>www.fitnyc.edu</u> or by personal inquiry.

The *SUNY Korea Student Handbook* was produced by SUNY Korea Academic Affairs & Student Affairs.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

For general information about undergraduate programs and campus life, please contact:

Academic Affairs / Student Affairs The State University of New York, Korea A201 / A208 Academic Bldg 119-2 Songdomunhwa-ro, Yeonsu-gu Incheon, Korea 21985 Phone (032) 626-1115 Fax (032) 626-1199

© 2025 by the State University of New York, Korea

Acknowledgement Form

2025-2026 SUNY Korea - FIT Student Handbook

This is to confirm that I, ______, have received and been informed of the current edition of the *SUNY Korea Student Handbook*. I understand that the *Handbook* contains important information about academic policies and procedures at SUNY Korea.

I acknowledge that it is my responsibility to read and become familiar with the contents of the Handbook. If I have any questions that are not addressed in the Handbook, I understand that I should contact the appropriate department or office for clarification.

I also understand that the information, policies, and procedures outlined in the *Handbook* are subject to change. I understand that any updated information may supersede, modify, or could even eliminate the current policies described within it.

By signing below, I acknowledge my responsibility to stay informed of such revisions and to comply with the policies and procedures outlined in both the current and future editions of the Handbook.

Student's Printed Name:
Student ID:
Major:
Contact Number:
Signature:
Date Signed:
SUNY Korea The State University of New York

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM	3
TABLE OF CONTENTS	5
PART 1 – AN INTRODUCTION TO SUNY KOREA	7 – 9
President's Message	
Message from Academic Affairs	
Vision and Mission of SUNY Korea	
About SUNY Korea	
About SUNY	
About Fashion Institute of Technology	
PART 2 – ACADEMIC CALENDAR	10 - 11
Fall 2025 – SUNY Korea-FIT	
Spring 2026 – SUNY Korea-FIT	
COMMITMENT FORM	13 – 14
PART 3 – ACADEMIC INFORMATION	15 – 31
Academic Advising	
Policies and Procedures	
Planning Your next semester schedule	
Academic Success	
Academic Integrity	
PART 4 – STUDENT RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	32 – 38
Student Conduct Code	
Respect and Civility in Our Campus Community	
Communication	
Diversity	
Prevention and Outreach	
Campus Security and Safety Becoming Involved on Campus	
PART 5 – LIFE AT SUNY KOREA	38 - 41
Student ID Card	50 11
Residential Life	
Library and Learning Resources	
On Campus Employment Opportunities	
Visa Information for International Students	
PART 6 – SCHOLARSHIP AND FINANCIAL AID	42 – 47
	49
PART 7 – UNIVERSITY RESOURCES	49



PART 1 – An Introduction to SUNY Korea



WELCOME TO SUNY KOREA

History Makers. We Change the World.

PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

Dear Students,

Welcome to SUNY Korea! I am honored to serve as your president, and I am excited to see what you will accomplish during your time here.

I know that college can be a time of great change and growth. It is a time to explore your interests, learn new things, and make lifelong friends. It is also a time to take responsibility for your own learning and to develop the skills and knowledge you need to succeed in your career and in life.

As your president, I want to assure you that we are all here to support you every step of the way. We have a dedicated team of faculty, staff, and administrators who are committed to helping you advance further. We offer a range of academic programs, extracurricular activities, and support services to help you reach your full potential.

I also want to encourage you to get involved in our campus community. Get to know your fellow students, join clubs and organizations, and participate in campus events. These experiences will help you grow as a person and make your college experience more rewarding.

Finally, I want to challenge you to make the most of your time at SUNY Korea. Set high goals for yourself, work hard, and never give up on your dreams. I believe in you, and I know that you can achieve anything you set your mind to.

Congratulations, students, on embarking on this exciting journey. Please know that I am deeply proud that you are now a part of this resilient and inspirational institution.

We are History Makers. We Change the Worlds!

Sincerely,

Arthur H. Lee President of SUNY Korea

MESSAGE FROM

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS

We are pleased to introduce the 2025-2026 SUNY Korea-FIT Student Handbook. It specifies the general rules, policies and procedures for student life at SUNY Korea and within the campus community. It also defines the structure within which organized student life is carried on and the means by which students may achieve fullest realization of the University's resources and facilities. As an official document of SUNY Korea, the 2025-2026 SUNY Korea-FIT Student Handbook represents a part of students' obligations to the University. The Student Handbook must be used as a companion document to other published regulations and guidelines issued by various offices and programs of the University.

Students are encouraged to read the student handbook to familiarize themselves with the policies, regulations and procedures found within. Ignorance of a policy or regulation will not be considered an excuse for failure to observe a policy or regulation. The University reserves the right to alter the regulations and policies stated within this *Handbook* at any time.

Please do not hesitate to contact Academic Affairs / Student Affairs if there are any matters we can clarify for you. We look forward to welcoming you here at SUNY Korea and to ensuring that you have a good start to your new journey here.

Sincerely, Academic Affairs

VISION AND MISSION OF SUNY KOREA

Vision

To position the University as a preeminent global educational institution

Mission

To provide the highest quality undergraduate and graduate programs of the State University of New York focusing on deep disciplinary knowledge, problem solving, leadership, communication, lifelong learning, and interpersonal skills.

To foster leaders who are able to resolve global challenges creatively and open doors to a new era full of possibilities.

To have a faculty of world-class teacher-scholars who are engaged with and accessible to students and devoted to excellence in teaching.

To carry out research and intellectual endeavors of the highest international standards that advance knowledge.

ABOUT SUNY KOREA



The Incheon Global Campus (IGC), located in the Incheon Free Economic Zone (IFEZ), was developed by the Korean government with an investment of USD 1 billion. Its establishment was intended to leverage the national education system and to nurture leaders in diverse fields by recruiting prestigious global universities to the campus.

The State University of New York (SUNY), Stony Brook University and the Fashion Institute of Technology were among the many global higher education institutions who agreed to join this global education hub project. They initially established SUNY Korea at the Incheon Global Campus through the combined effort and investment of the Korean and U.S. governments. SUNY Korea became the first American university to offer degree programs in Korea and has attracted significant public attention since its establishment in March 2012.

SUNY Korea is unique in many ways when compared to other global campuses around the world. First, SUNY Korea offers select degree programs that are identical to those at Stony Brook University (SBU) and Fashion Institute of Technology (FIT), two of the most recognized institutions both within and outside the SUNY system. From Stony Brook, these include undergraduate and graduate degree programs in Technological Systems Management, Computer Science, Mechanical Engineering, and Applied Mathematics & Statistics; and an undergraduate program in Business Management and Electrical Engineering. From FIT, SUNY Korea offers undergraduate Associate Degree Programs in Fashion Business Management and Fashion Design. These programs are taught by SBU and FIT faculty respectively, and graduates receive diplomas identical to those awarded by Stony Brook University and FIT. SUNY Korea continues to expand its academic program offerings in diverse fields such as engineering, fashion, and science, incorporating the best programs from SUNY system campuses. This creates an exclusive opportunity for SUNY Korea students to experience the variety of SUNY's degree programs in a single location.

In addition, students can simultaneously enjoy both an American education and the dynamism of Korean culture. The University offers affordable on-campus housing, a wide variety of scholarships, opportunities to form global networks, and a well-balanced educational system to develop our students as competent and responsible leaders. We value moral integrity and strive to teach our students to serve others with compassion and vision.

We are proud to have students with stellar academic achievements, and we continually seek those with exceptional talents. Further, we provide equal learning opportunities by granting partial to full scholarships to top students from around the world. We aspire to be a hub for global education, research, and innovation by forming partnerships in both the private and public sectors and by continuing to build global networks with leaders and innovators across the globe.

ABOUT SUNY



The State University of New York (SUNY) is the largest and most comprehensive state university system in the United States of America. SUNY was founded at Potsdam, New York in 1816 and was officially established in 1948 when New York became the 48th state to create a state university system. SUNY has grown to include 64 geographically dispersed campuses that have been established to provide high quality education and opportunity. The mission of the State University system is to provide the people of New York with educational services of the highest quality, with the broadest possible access, and in a complete range of academic, professional and vocational postsecondary programs. SUNY offers a wide diversity of educational options, including short-term vocational/technical courses, certificates, associate and baccalaureate degree programs, graduate degrees and post-doctoral studies. Through over 7,000 degree and certificate programs, SUNY provides access to almost every field of academic or professional study within the system. The State University of New York is committed to providing quality education at an affordable price to New Yorkers and students from across the country and around the world. SUNY students represent a global community from every state in the U.S., four U.S. territories, and 160 nations.

ABOUT FASHION INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY



The Fashion Institute of Technology (FIT), an internationally recognized college for design, fashion, art, communications, and business, was founded in 1944, became the second community college of the State University of New York (SUNY) in 1951, and received Middle States accreditation in 1957. FIT's mission is to

prepare students for professional excellence in design and business through rigorous and adaptable academic programs, applied learning, and innovative partnerships. A premier public institution in New York City, FIT fosters creativity, career focus, and a global perspective, and educates its students to embrace inclusiveness, sustainability, and a sense of community. The College strives to be globally celebrated as the institution where students, scholars and teachers cross traditional disciplinary boundaries to stimulate innovation, partner with creative industries worldwide, and develop innovative design and business solutions. FIT offers residential programs in Florence and Milan for Fashion Design and Fashion Business Management majors, and has established these two associate programs in Korea as part of SUNY Korea-FIT.

Is FIT just a two-year college?

FIT is a State University of New York college offering a 2 + 2 curriculum, which means that students applying directly from high school begin a two-year associate degree (AAS) program; upon completion of that program, students may apply to one of FIT's two-year bachelor's degree (BS/BFA) programs. FIT also offers a master's (MA/MFA/MPS) degree in selected majors.

PART 2 – Academic Calendar

Fall 2025 – SUNY Korea-FIT

(05/16/2025 *Subject to Change)

Tuition Liability Deadlines

For detailed information on tuition, fees, and/or other financial information, please visit the Finance Team.

Date of Drop & Withdrawal	Tuition % Incurred	Tuition % Refunded	Last Day of Tuition % Applies
On or Before 08/28/25	0%	100%	*Thursday, 08/28/25
08/29/25 - 09/04/25	30%	70%	Thursday, 09/04/25
09/05/25 - 09/11/25	50%	50%	Thursday, 09/11/25
09/12/25 - 09/18/25	70%	30%	Thursday, 09/18/25
On or after 09/19/25	100%	0%	

*Last day to drop/withdraw without tuition liability. Offices are closed on weekends. Students may request the term withdrawal by submitting an email to FIT Academic team at <u>academic.fit@sunykorea.ac.kr</u>. Term Withdrawals are processed based on date received.

Registration Deadlines

For detailed information on enrollment processes, withdrawing or taking a leave of absence, registration definitions, and/or forms, undergraduate students may visit their corresponding advising office(A201) or refer to the Undergraduate Online Catalog.

Thu, Aug. 14	• Rematriculation: Last day students can re-matriculate for the Fall 2025 semesters.		
Thu, Aug. 21	Convocation: 11:00 am		
Fri, Aug. 22	 Semester Start: First day of classes. Late Registration fee: \$100 fee if not enrolled in at least one class before semester start. 		
Thu, Aug. 28	 Late Registration Ends: Last day to add/drop classes via <u>MyFIT</u>.(Online System Closes at 11:30pm EST) 		
Thu, Sep. 11 <u>6:00 pm (KST)</u>	 Pass/Fail Grade: Last day to submit a Pass/Fail Grade Request Form. This form is not available online, visit the Academic Affairs Office. The form must be submitted by 6:00 pm, Korea Time. ** For Pass/Fail grade procedure, review the college catalog: <u>http://catalog.fitnyc.edu/undergraduate/instructionalprograms/scholasticstanding/</u> 		
Fri, Oct. 3	 Korea National Foundation Day: No classes in session 		
Mon, Oct. 6 ~ Wed, Oct. 8	Chuseok Holiday: No classes in session		
Thu <i>,</i> Oct. 9	Hangul Day: No classes in session		
Thu, Nov. 27 <mark>6:00 pm (KST)</mark>	 Course and College Withdrawals: Last day to submit Fall Course Withdrawal forms (WD grades) Last day to submit a College Withdrawal for fall semester (WD grades) 		
Mon, Dec. 1	 Graduation Application: 2nd Year Only, Graduation Application Priority Deadline via <u>MyFIT</u>. (Please apply for August/Summer 2026 Graduation) 		
Fri, Dec. 5 – Thu, Dec. 11	• Final Week		
Thu, Dec. 11	Semester End: Official end of term.		
Fri, Dec. 12	Commencement		
Thu, Jan. 1, 2026	 Bachelor's Degree Application Deadline: Priority Deadline for students to apply for a Bachelor's Degree Program via MyFIT. 		

Student Responsibility

Students are responsible for reviewing, understanding, and abiding by the University's regulations, procedures, requirements, and deadline as described in official publications. This includes, by way of example only, this Academic Calendar, the Undergraduate Catalog, the University Conduct Code, and class schedules.

Spring 2026–SUNY Korea-FIT

(02/07/2025 *Subject to Change)

Tuition Liability Deadlines

For detailed information on tuition, fees, and/or other financial information, please visit the Finance Team.

Date of Drop & Withdrawal	Tuition % Incurred	Tuition % Refunded	Last Day of Tuition % Applies
On or Before 03/05/26	0%	100%	*Thursday, 03/05/26
03/6/26 - 03/12/26	30%	70%	Thursday, 03/12/26
03/13/26 - 03/19/26	50%	50%	Thursday, 03/19/26
03/20/26 - 03/26/26	70%	30%	Thursday, 03/26/26
On or after 03/27/26	100%	0%	

*Last day to drop/withdraw without tuition liability. Offices are closed on weekends. Students may request the term withdrawal by submitting an email to FIT Academic team at academic.fit@sunykorea.ac.kr. Term Withdrawals are processed based on date received.

Registration Deadlines

For detailed information on enrollment processes, withdrawing or taking a leave of absence, registration definitions, and/or forms, undergraduate students may visit their corresponding advising office(A201) or refer to the Undergraduate Online Catalog.

Thu, Feb. 19	• Rematriculation: Last day students can re-matriculate for the Spring 2026 semesters.	
Thu, Feb. 26	Convocation: 11:00 am	
Fri, Feb. 27	Semester Start: First day of classes.	
	 Late Registration fee: \$100 fee if not enrolled in at least one class before semester start. 	
Mon, Mar. 2	 Substitute Holiday for National Independence Day: No Classes in session 	
Thu, Mar. 5	 Late Registration Ends: Last day to add/drop classes via <u>MyFIT</u>. (Online System Closes at 11:30pm EST) 	
	• Pass/Fail Grade: Last day to submit a Pass/Fail Grade Request Form. This form is not available online,	
Thu, Mar. 19	visit the Academic Affairs Office. The form must be submitted by 6:00 pm, Korea Time.	
<u>6:00 pm (KST)</u>	** For Pass/Fail grade procedure, review the college catalog:	
	http://catalog.fitnyc.edu/undergraduate/instructionalprograms/scholasticstanding/	
Tue, May. 5	Children's Day: No classes in session	
Mon, May. 25	 Substitute Holiday for Buddha's Birthday: No Classes in session 	
Thu, May. 28	 Course and College Withdrawals: Last day to submit Fall Course Withdrawal forms (WD grades) 	
<u>6:00 pm (KST)</u>	Last day to submit a College Withdrawal for fall semester (WD grades)	
Fri, Jun. 5	 Correction Day: Classes follow Monday Schedule (No Friday classes in session) 	
Wed, Jun 10 -	Reading Day: No Classes in session	
Thu, Jun. 11	· reading buy. No classes in session	
Fri, Jun. 12–	• Finals Week	
Thu, Jun. 18	- I IIIAIS WCCK	
Mon. Jun. 15 –	• AAS Exhibition: 2 nd Year FD Student Only	
Thur. Jun. 18	And Exhibition. 2 Teal PD Student Only	
Thu, Jun. 18	Semester End: Official end of term.	
Fri, Jun. 19	Commencement: 11:00 am	

Student Responsibility

Students are responsible for reviewing, understanding, and abiding by the University's regulations, procedures, requirements, and deadline as described in official publications. This includes, by way of example only, this Academic Calendar, the Undergraduate Catalog, the University Conduct Code, and class schedules



X

X

١,



SUNY Korea Commitment Form

Name:	Student ID:	

Please read the statements below and follow the instructions for submission of your commitment.

POLICES AND REGULATIONS

Student Responsibility

A. Students are responsible for reviewing, understanding, and abiding by the University's regulations, procedures, requirements, and deadlines as described in official publications. This includes, by way of example only, the Undergraduate Catalog, the University Student Conduct Code, the Student Handbook, and class schedules.

- It is the obligation of each SUNY Korea student to act as an exemplary role model and be demonstrative of good behavior as well as academic excellence. The university reserves the right to suspend or forcefully expel a student deemed in violation of these expectations. Students are expected to avoid any disruptive, threatening, or violent behavior both on and off campus. For specific details on what is considered disruptive behavior, please refer to "B. Disruptive, Threatening, or Violent Behavior" below.
- All students, especially international students, are responsible for covering the costs of medical health insurance while
 enrolled as a student at SUNY Korea. This obligation MUST be fulfilled by students who study abroad at SUNY Korea. Please
 be aware that the University bears no responsibility for any medical incidents which may occur to students while enrolled at
 SUNY Korea.
- B. Disruptive, Threatening, or Violent Behavior

The University does not tolerate any student, faculty member, administrator, or employee, acting individually or in concert with others, who clearly obstructs or disrupts any teaching, research, administrative, disciplinary, public service activity, or any other workplace activity held on campus property.

- Disruptive behavior is inappropriate behavior that interferes with the functioning and flow of the workplace. It hinders or
 prevents faculty and staff members from carrying out their professional responsibilities. If left unaddressed, disruptive
 behavior typically continues to escalate, resulting in negative consequences for the individual as well as others. Examples
 include yelling, using profanity, waving arms or fists, verbally abusing others, and refusing reasonable requests for
 identification.
- Threatening behavior includes physical actions short of actual contact/injury (e.g., moving closer aggressively), general oral or written threats to people or property as well as implicit threats.
- Violent Behavior includes any physical assault, with or without weapons; behavior that a reasonable person would interpret as being potentially violent (e.g., throwing things, pounding on a desk or door, or destroying property), or specific threats to inflict physical harm (e.g., a threat to shoot a named individual).

II. Residential College

A. On-campus residence is required for SUNY Korea undergraduate student who have not completed two academic semesters. Therefore, it is mandatory for these students to follow the SUNY Korea Residential College Program and the policy of SUNY Korea.

_____, have read the above statements and I hereby certify my commitment to follow the policies and

regulations as a student matriculated in SUNY Korea-FIT's degree program. With my signature below, I certify that I am fully aware of my responsibility for any penalty or consequences if I fail to abide by the policies and regulations.

Signature: _____

Date: _____





SUNY Korea Commitment Form

Please read the statements below and follow the instructions for submission of your commitment.

POLICES AND REGULATIONS

I. Student Responsibility

- A. Students are responsible for reviewing, understanding, and abiding by the University's regulations, procedures, requirements, and deadlines as described in official publications. This includes, by way of example only, the Undergraduate Catalog, the University Student Conduct Code, the Student Handbook, and class schedules.
 - It is the obligation of each SUNY Korea student to act as an exemplary role model and be demonstrative of good behavior as well as
 academic excellence. The university reserves the right to suspend or forcefully expel a student deemed in violation of these
 expectations. Students are expected to avoid any disruptive, threatening, or violent behavior both on and off campus. For specific
 details on what is considered disruptive behavior, please refer to
 "B. Disruptive, Threatening, or Violent Behavior" below.
 - All students, especially international students, are responsible for covering the costs of medical health insurance while enrolled as a
 student at SUNY Korea. This obligation MUST be fulfilled by students who study abroad at SUNY Korea. Please be aware that the
 University bears no responsibility for any medical incidents which may occur to students while enrolled at SUNY Korea.

B. Disruptive, Threatening, or Violent Behavior

The University does not tolerate any student, faculty member, administrator, or employee, acting individually or in concert with others, who clearly obstructs or disrupts any teaching, research, administrative, disciplinary, public service activity, or any other workplace activity held on campus property.

- Disruptive behavior is inappropriate behavior that interferes with the functioning and flow of the workplace. It hinders or prevents
 faculty and staff members from carrying out their professional responsibilities. If left unaddressed, disruptive behavior typically
 continues to escalate, resulting in negative consequences for the individual as well as others. Examples include yelling, using profanity,
 waving arms or fists, verbally abusing others, and refusing reasonable requests for identification.
- Threatening behavior includes physical actions short of actual contact/injury (e.g., moving closer aggressively), general oral or written
 threats to people or property as well as implicit threats.
- Violent Behavior includes any physical assault, with or without weapons; behavior that a reasonable person would interpret as being
 potentially violent (e.g., throwing things, pounding on a desk or door, or destroying property), or specific threats to inflict physical harm
 (e.g., a threat to shoot a named individual).

II. Residential College

١.

On-campus residence is required for SUNY Korea undergraduate student who have not completed two academic semesters. Therefore, it is mandatory for these students to follow the SUNY Korea Residential College Program and the policy of SUNY Korea.

______, have read the above statements and I hereby certify my commitment to follow the policies and

regulations as a student matriculated in SUNY Korea-FIT's degree program. With my signature below, I certify that I am fully aware

of my responsibility for any penalty or consequences if I fail to abide by the policies and regulations.

Signature: _____

Date: _____

YOUR RESPONSIBILITIES AS A SUNY KOREA STUDENT

As a SUNY Korea student, you are responsible for informing yourself of the codes and conduct you are required to follow. You may review SUNY Korea policies and expectations online at, <u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/030502.html</u>

Students are responsible for reviewing, understanding, and abiding by the University's regulations, procedures, requirements, and deadlines as described in official publications. This includes, by way of example only, this Undergraduate Bulletin, the University Conduct Code, the Student Handbook, and class schedules.

ABOUT THE SUNY KOREA FASHION INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY CATALOG

The information in this publication, which pertains to the Fall 2025 and Spring 2026 academic semesters, is accurate as of August 2024. Circumstances may require that a given course be withdrawn or that alternate offerings be made. Names of instructors for courses and days and times of class sessions are given in the class schedule, available to students at registration, and on the Web at myfit.fitnyc.edu.

The official Undergraduate Catalog is published online and is updated and archived at the beginning of the registration cycle associated with each fall and spring semester. Typically, the catalog edition is published in the beginning of April. All entering classes commence in the fall semester. The current catalog can be found here: http://catalog.fitnyc.edu/undergraduate

In FIT's Undergraduate Catalog, general information is available about degree requirements, course descriptions, academic standing policies, and other regulations.

Any information in a printed copy of the Undergraduate Catalog may be superseded by the appropriate online version. Deadlines to propose changes to the Catalog are set according to the publication dates. In the event that a conflict exists between information in the online Catalog and other sources (e.g., other university websites), the information in the online Catalog supersedes the information from other sources for courses and academic policies.

The University reserves the right to amend the Undergraduate Catalog at any time and without notice to reflect modifications in policy, law, or regulation. Potential alterations might include, by way of example only, degree requirements, course offerings, fees, and calendar listings.

ACADEMIC ADVISING

Academic Advising at SUNY Korea

The Undergraduate Department Coordinator-Student Relationship

Undergraduate Department Coordinators are available to assist you in making good decisions about a wide range of topics relevant to your academic and personal success such as answering questions about academic policies and the appropriateness of general education courses. Advisors also offer tips and strategies for success and guidance for adjusting to college life. The relationship you build with your Undergraduate Department Coordinator is important and reciprocal in nature. Both you and your advisor have certain responsibilities that must be fulfilled.

<u>Academic Advising Hours:</u> Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday 14:00 – 17:00

Make an Advising Appointment:

FIT Academic Team Office Academic Bldg. C723 119-2 Songdomunhwa-ro, Yeonsu-gu Incheon 21985

- <u>Fashion Design:</u> 032-626-1358, fd@sunykorea.ac.kr
- <u>Fashion Business Management:</u>
 032-626-1356, fbm@sunykorea.ac.kr

POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

SUNY Korea FIT Attendance Policy

- (1) All SUNY Korea FIT students are required to attend every class.
- (2) Attendance shall be taken in all classes. The general policy with regard to student attendance in any class is determined by the instructor and is announced to the class at the beginning of each semester.
- (3) Unexcused absences will seriously affect the student's final grade in the course.

Fashion Design

	2 absences allowed
2-5-hour class	3 absences = 1 full grade reduction
	4 absences= failure of class
	3 absences allowed
6-8-hour class	4 absences = 1 full grade reduction
	5 absences= failure of class

Fashion Business Management

- i) If a student has 20% of absences as unexcused, the student's final course grade will be an 'F'.
- If the class is a 180-minute class, and is held once a week, the 4th unexcused absence of a student will lead to an F grade of the course.
- iii) If the class is a 120-minute class, and is held once a week, the 4th unexcused absence of a student will lead to an F grade of the course.
- If the class is a 90-minute class, and is held twice a week, the 7th unexcused absence of a student will lead to an F grade of the course.

*Note: Attendance Policy may differ by each course and by each course instructor

(4) LATENESS

- Two late arrivals, early departures or extended breaks = 1 Absence
- Excessive lateness = arrival 10 minutes after the start of class. This will be noted by the instructor.

- (4) Students are responsible for obtaining all information on lessons missed and assignments. Regardless of absences, assignments are to be handed in when due. Eighty percent of projects must be completed to get a passing grade. Instructor will issue midterm warnings to students with excessive absences and/ or doing poor or failing work.
- (4) Students should report the reason of absence to the instructor in advance, or immediately after the absence.
- (5) The instructor of the course reserves the right to excuse absences.
- (6) The course instructor may excuse the absence if the submitted documentation fulfills the conditions below.
 - i) Extreme emergencies (e.g. death in the family)
 - ii) Severe medical reasons with doctor's note* (Not a slight illness)
 - iii) Very important events (e.g. national conference, official school event)

*A Doctor's note is not an automatic excused absence and should be submitted to instructor AND academic team. The note should include the recommended days of rest, written by the doctor. A mere visit to the hospital will not be used to excuse any absences. Requirements for the course must still be met. Students unable to attend classes due to religious beliefs are to advise instructor prior to absence(s), allowing for the opportunity to make up work and/ or exams missed.

(7) At the end of the semester, the course instructor should submit a copy of the attendance sheet to the Academic Affairs Office.

Policy on Online Courses for SUNY Korea Students

Preamble

The Korean Ministry of Education encourages SUNY Korea to offer traditional face-to-face courses and discourages the offering of excessive numbers of online courses. As a result, the SUNY Korea Academic Affairs manages the offering of online courses to meet this mandate. Online courses for the SUNY Korea FIT Program can be divided into the following categories:

- Category I These are the online courses which are organized and offered by SUNY Korea FIT. Students can register and take these courses as part of their regular course load at SUNY Korea, and do not pay additional tuition if they are already full-time students.
- Category II All other online courses which are not offered by SUNY Korea FIT are considered additional courses outside of the regular SUNY Korea FIT offerings. Students who take such online courses are responsible for the relevant tuition and expenses.

Policy and Petition for Approval

- Category I online courses offered by SUNY Korea FIT can be taken without limitations in terms of the amount of credits from online courses that can be applied toward the degree.
- (2) Category II online courses not offered by SUNY Korea cannot be taken without limitations in terms of the amount of credits that can be applied toward the degree. Such classes must not exceed a total of six (6) credits for the entire degree program and should they surpass that amount, will not be recognized as credentials for the degree, unless a petition was approved prior to taking such courses.

(3) SUNY Korea FIT students must receive the approval from the Dean of Academic Affairs at SUNY Korea before taking any online course in Category II, regardless of where such online courses are offered (e.g., at FIT NYC or other institutions with English instruction). Students who wish to take online courses must petition the Dean for approval. The petition will include a list of the proposed courses, including credit hours, of all online courses they will take.

If the cumulative online credits exceed six (6), the request, typically, will not be approved unless students cannot graduate without taking such online courses or are in an emergent situation related to their progress to degrees.

(4) Petition to the Dean of Academic Affairs at SUNY Korea with approval is also required when students take online courses over the credit limits*.

*Credit limits: Students are permitted to take a maximum of 21.5 credits in a regular semester, or 12 credits in summer or 4 credits in winter.

Policy on Transfer Credit for SUNY Korea FIT Students

- Students who have completed at least one (1) semester at the Songdo campus can take courses outside of SUNY Korea and apply for transfer credits.
- Students can request transfer credit reviews of up to six
 (6) credits per academic year. However, a maximum of six
 - (6) credits can be transferred in throughout their AAS

degree program, with a total not to exceed six (6) credits.

SUNY Korea allows six (6) credits for transfer to ensure proper correspondence to their SUNY Korea FIT degree program. \ast

*Note: SUNY Korea FIT's transfer credit policy for matriculated students maybe differ from FIT NYC's transfer credit policy.

- (3) All courses proposed for transfer credit review must have been taught in English.
- (4) Students must submit course syllabus and related course materials along with the Course Equivalency Assessment form to the Academic Affairs office of SUNY Korea before they register for Off-Campus Study at another college. The review and granting of any transfer credits is subject to the approval of the Registrar office at FIT NYC.

Using the Academic Calendar

Every semester, the SUNY Korea Registrar produces an Academic Calendar for the current term. This calendar contains information about official, important dates and deadlines, such as the last day to add or drop a course and dates that classes are not in session. It is extremely important for you to become familiar with the calendar so that you never miss an important deadline.

The Academic Calendar is accessible on the SUNY Korea's website. If you have any questions on the Calendar, consult with your Undergraduate Department Coordinator.

The Add/Drop Deadline

The Late registration (Add-Drop) period is during the first week of each semester. Students may add and drop courses through the first week of classes. You may make schedule changes (add/drop) through MyFIT. The Add/Drop period is shorter during the Summer and Winter Sessions, so always consult the Academic Calendar for the official deadline. Failure to finalize your course registration by the end of the Add/Drop period may have significant consequences; therefore, you should always consult with your Undergraduate Department Coordinator prior to the Add/Drop deadline if you are having trouble completing your schedule.

Grading Policy

There are a number of different ways that a course may be graded. Most courses are letter graded, A–F, Pass/Fail. Among the variations that exist, the student may choose to withdraw from a class. To do so, they must apply for an official withdrawal through the Academic Team. You may withdraw from a course up until the last day of the 13th week of a fall or spring semester. See the Academic Calendar for withdrawal deadlines for each semester. You will receive a final grade of WD on a course where a withdrawal was completed in this timeframe. The WD grade will not affect your GPA. To officially withdraw from a course, you must submit a Course Withdrawal Form completed and signed by the instructor, and student, and submit to the Academic Team. It is always wisest to discuss the WD option grading option with your Undergraduate Department Coordinator before making your final decision. More information can be found at https://www.fitnyc.edu/academics/course-and registration/registrar/course-withdrawal.php

FIT Degree Requirements: Academic Graduation Requirements

Requirements for Associate Degree (AAS)

To qualify for the Associate in Applied Science (AAS) degree, candidates must be matriculated (officially admitted to degree status); satisfactorily complete the credit and course requirements prescribed for their majors, related areas, and general education; achieve a minimum GPA of 2.0 for all work completed; receive the recommendation of the faculty; and submit an application for graduation with fee.

Credit Requirements

The AAS in Fashion Design (63.5 Credits) includes 35 credits in major area, 5 credits in related area, 18 credits in general education and 6 credits in art history courses.

The AAS in Fashion Business Management (62.5-64 Credits) includes 35 credits in major area, 3.5-5 credits in related area, 24 credits in general education courses.

Upper Division Transfer

FIT is a State University of New York college offering a 2 + 2 curriculum, which means that students applying directly from high school begin a two-year associate's degree (AAS) program; upon completion of that program, students may apply to one of FIT's two-year bachelor's degree (BS/BFA) programs. FIT also offers a master's (MA/MFA/MPS) degree in selected majors.

FIT's AAS graduates who apply by the recommended application submission dates are given priority consideration for admission into the same major's baccalaureate-level program. Applicants must have met the General Education requirements and maintained the required GPA. **Priority application deadline is no later than January 1 for fall admission and October 1 for spring admission.**

Grade Point Average

Students must earn a minimum cumulative grade point average (GPA) of 2.00 ("C" average) in academic coursework at SUNY Korea-FIT to be awarded an Associate's degree. Grades from transfer coursework taken at other colleges are not included in computing the FIT GPA.

Scholastic Standing

Scholastic standing is determined by a semester index, computed by multiplying grade value by credit hours for the course, and dividing the sum by the total credit hours.

The following grades are used for final marks:

<u>Grades</u>

А	4.0	C+	2.3
A-	3.7	С	2.0
B+	3.3	C-	1.7
В	3.0	D	1.0
B-	2.7	F	0

Grade Value

IN	Incomplete
Р	Pass
WD	Student-initiated authorized withdrawal
WF	Unauthorized withdrawal
Z	No grade
	Developmental course grade notation
*	This indicator demonstrates a developmental
	course. The grade received is not calculated in the
	student's GPA.
>	Repeated course grade notation. See repeat policy.

Grade Key

 IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. P/F A "P" (Pass) grade is not calculated in the GPA, but credit is received and recorded on the academic transcript. An "F" (Fail) grade is calculated in the GPA. WD Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		
 P/F A "P" (Pass) grade is not calculated in the GPA, but credit is received and recorded on the academic transcript. An "F" (Fail) grade is calculated in the GPA. WD Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 	IN	Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-
 credit is received and recorded on the academic transcript. An "F" (Fail) grade is calculated in the GPA. WD Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		processing deadline. Does not affect GPA.
 transcript. An "F" (Fail) grade is calculated in the GPA. WD Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 	P/F	A "P" (Pass) grade is not calculated in the GPA, but
GPA. WD Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade- processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA.		credit is received and recorded on the academic
 WD Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		transcript. An "F" (Fail) grade is calculated in the
 up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		GPA.
 or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 	WD	Student-initiated authorized withdrawal is permitted
 session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		up until the last day of the thirteenth week of a fall
 summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		or spring semester, until the ninth day in a winter
 is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		session, or until the end of the thirteenth day in a
 WF Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. 		summer session and does not affect GPA. This grade
 the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 		is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted.
 equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 	WF	Unauthorized withdrawal, which may be assigned at
terminal grade and changes are not accepted. Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not		the instructor's discretion, carries a penalty, and is
 Z No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 		equivalent to an "F" in the GPA. This grade is a
 deadline. Does not affect GPA. (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade- processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 		terminal grade and changes are not accepted.
 (I)F A grade originally submitted as an "IN" that has "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade- processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 	Z	No grade reported by instructor at grade-processing
 "rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 		deadline. Does not affect GPA.
student's academic transcript. (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not	(I)F	
 (Z)F A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester, will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 		"rolled" to a grade of "F", will show as "(I)F" on the
 will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not 		student's academic transcript.
the transcript. IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not	(Z)F	A grade originally noted as a "Z", after one semester,
IN Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-processing deadline. Does not affect GPA. * A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. > Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not		will "roll" to a grade of "F" and will show as "(Z)F" on
A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not		the transcript.
A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a developmental course. Does not affect GPA. Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not	IN	Incompletes are reported by instructor at grade-
developmental course. Does not affect GPA. Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not		processing deadline. Does not affect GPA.
> Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not	*	A grade with an asterisk is assigned for a
S		developmental course. Does not affect GPA.
affect GPA.	、	Denotes student repeated a failed course. Does not
	-	affect GPA.

Repeat Policy

 A course with a grade of "F," "WA," "WD," or "WF" may be repeated.

- Internship (IC) courses may be taken a maximum of two times per degree program; only the first will count toward the degree requirements and the second iteration will apply to excess credit and not qualify towards financial aid.
- 3. If a student receives a grade of "F" or "WF," the original grade permanently remains on the official transcript.
- 4. If a student repeats the course, only the last grade earned will be included in the GPA.
- 5. A course originally taken for a grade cannot be retaken for a pass/fail grade.
- A student who wishes to enroll in a third and final attempt of a course may do so only with the approval of the department chair or assistant chair of a student's major.

Due to the curriculum sequencing of FIT's degree program, if a SUNY Korea-FIT Fashion Design and Fashion Business Management student fails a major or related area course, he/she may need to wait an entire academic year to repeat the course.

Incomplete Grading Policy

- 1. An incomplete ("IN") grade is assigned at the instructor's discretion.
- When an "IN" is granted, the instructor will specify and communicate to the student a due date which is no later than six (6) weeks in to the next 15-week academic term (Fall or Spring).
- "IN" converts only to a letter grade and cannot become a "WD" or a "WF".
- If a grade for an incomplete is not completed /submitted within the appropriate time frame, the "IN" will roll into an "F" at the end of the following semester.

Procedure for Pass/Fail

- No required course in a major can be taken as pass/fail. AAS candidates are permitted to take a maximum of 6 free elective or liberal arts elective credits on a pass/fail basis.
- At least one full semester must have been completed at FIT; students must be currently registered for no fewer than 12 regularly graded credits in addition to the course taken on a pass/fail basis.
- Only 3 credit hours per semester can be taken on a pass/fail basis.
- 4. The instructor must be informed within the first three weeks of the class that the course is to be taken on a pass/fail basis. Forms are available in the Registrar's Office at FIT in New York (FIT_registrar@fitnyc.edu).
- 5. No more than one pass/fail course may be taken in any one department during each degree program.

Academic Standards/Probation and Dismissal

The Office of the Registrar notifies students of their academic standing in writing via email at the end of the fall and spring semesters. Students whose academic standing is academic dismissal may appeal the decision to the Faculty Senate Committee on Academic Standards. The academic standing appeal procedure is a formal request by a student seeking to appeal for an exception to the academic standing regulations as published in the college catalog and on the following website:

<u>https://catalog.fitnyc.edu/undergraduate/instructionalprograms/sc</u> <u>holasticstanding/</u>.

Students on Academic Probation will be limited to fifteen (15) credits during the next regular semester and will be required to meet with an academic advisor in the Academic Team in SUNY Korea and the program Chair of the major department.

Following are the criteria for academic probation or academic dismissal:

- A student is placed on probation if the semester GPA (grade point average) is below 2.0.
- A student is not subject to academic dismissal at the end of the first semester in a degree program.
- A student will be dismissed from the college after two consecutive semesters with a GPA below 2.0 and with an overall cumulative GPA below 2.0.

Following the decision of academic dismissal, a student may appeal to the Committee on Academic Standards for three consecutive regular semesters, including the semester the status was assigned.

If a student is dismissed at the end of a semester, but is preregistered for an upcoming winter or summer session, the student will not be permitted to continue in that session. Registration will be cancelled and tuition refunded.

Students who have been academically dismissed from the college are permitted to take only non-credit-bearing courses offered through the Center for Continuing and Professional Studies.

Please see <u>fitnyc.edu/registrar</u> for complete details for the academic standing appeal process and a copy of the appeal form.

FIT Policy on Classroom Credits and Hours

FIT follows the State University of New York (SUNY) policy on credits and hours, which is a variant of the traditional Carnegie Unit. In lecture courses, one semester credit hour equals one hour of classroom instruction and two hours of outside study for each class session. A typical three-credit lecture course at FIT meets three hours a week for 15 weeks for a total of 45 hours, and six hours a week of outside study. In lab/studio courses, one semester credit hour equals two hours of classroom instruction and one hour of outside study. A typical three-credit lab/studio course at FIT meets six hours a week for 15 weeks for a total of 90 hours. For further information, please see the SUNY policy document at

https://www.suny.edu/sunypp/documents.cfm?doc_id=168

Academic Honor Code

The Academic Honor Code exists to:

- Establish the College's set of rules and principles governing academic integrity;
- Ensure that faculty and students are aware of and understand their responsibilities with respect to academic integrity; and
- Ensure that there is a clear framework with respect to the processes and procedure for investigation and resolution of charges emanating from breaches of the Academic Honor Code.

Policy

I. DEFINITIONS

Academic Integrity

FIT prepares students for professional excellence in design, fashion, and business by providing a premier educational experience that fosters creativity, career focus, and a global perspective. Students who imitate or copy another person's idea or written work and claim it as original, fail to master the knowledge and skills that they need for successful careers in their chosen fields. Students must also comply with the policy on collaboration established for each course, as set forth in the course syllabus or on the course website. Conduct that evidences any form of disrespect for the intellectual efforts of oneself or others or violates established collaboration policies will

subject students to serious penalties. Dishonesty as recognized by the College, the term "academic dishonesty" is intended to include all forms of imitation, deception, fraud, falsification, plagiarism, cheating, misrepresentation, collusion or any other conduct that might reasonably be considered as the wrongful appropriation of another person's ideas or work while claiming them as one's own. This also includes presenting work generated by artificial intelligence as original, self-produced work. Knowingly aiding or abetting a student in engaging in dishonesty is also academic dishonesty. It is expected that all homework assignments, projects, lab reports, papers, theses, and examinations and any other work submitted for academic credit will be the students' own. Students should always take great care to distinguish their own ideas and knowledge from information derived from sources. The term "sources" includes not only primary and secondary material published in print or online, but also information and opinions gained directly from other people.

Collaboration Policies vary among the many majors and courses in the College and may even vary for particular assignments within a course. Generally, while several students may have the same source material, the analysis, interpretation, and reporting of the data must be each individual's independent work. Unless otherwise stated on the syllabus or website, when collaboration is permitted within a course, students must acknowledge any collaboration and its extent in all submitted work. However, students need not acknowledge discussion with others of general approaches to the assignment or assistance with proofreading. If the syllabus or website does not include a policy on collaboration, collaboration in the completion of assignments is not permitted. Collaboration in the completion of examinations is prohibited absent written instructions to the contrary.

Penalties

Students who are found to have committed academic dishonesty or fail to adhere to established collaboration policies will be subject to penalties for breach of academic integrity. If an instructor believes that a student has committed a breach of academic integrity, the instructor will notify the student and the department chair. The instructor will discuss the misconduct with the student and with the program chair, determine a penalty applicable to the particular course(s) involved—a failing grade on the project or exam, or a failing grade in the course—and notify the student, in writing, of the penalty. The notification letter from the instructor must be sent to the student not later than five business days following the date that the course instructor meets with the student to discuss the misconduct and verbally informs the student that the decision has been made to move forward with a formal charge of academic misconduct. Upon receipt of the notification letter the student may elect either to accept the determination of the course instructor or to challenge the determination.

Academic Integrity—Due Process and Student Rights

I. DUE PROCESS

Section A. Accusation and Notice

A course instructor, or any other person(s), who has reasonable cause to believe that any student has engaged in an act of academic misconduct shall have an obligation to report the same to the chair for the program in which the course is offered promptly; but in no event later than (a) two business days following the date on which the alleged misconduct is observed to have been committed, or (b) except as otherwise provided in Paragraph 3 of this Section A, one business day following the date upon which sufficient evidence has been compiled that could lead one to reasonably conclude that an act of academic misconduct may have been committed.

In the event that the accuser of the student is any person other than the course instructor, then that person must present evidence of the student's misconduct to the course instructor for the course in which the accused student is enrolled and the misconduct is believed to have transpired. Upon review of the supporting evidence provided by the accuser, the instructor shall decide whether or not to move forward with action against the student. If the instructor is persuaded by the evidence presented by the accuser, the course instructor will proceed in place of the accuser and follow the procedure established for accusations brought by an instructor.

In the event that the act of academic misconduct involves the use of technology (e.g., computers, smart phones, internet), the faculty member and/or program chair will notify the executive director of Online Learning and Academic Technology. All course materials and online activity reports will be secured for examination by that department ("OLAT"). All such alleged acts involving technology will be evaluated initially through this process culminating with a final report issued by OLAT offering its opinion as to whether or not there is adequate basis to support the allegation that an act of academic misconduct has been committed. The OLAT report will be provided within ten business days from the date it was originally requested unless there are extenuating circumstances that compel an extension.

In advance of issuing a notification letter formally accusing the student, the course instructor must discuss the misconduct with both the student and the department's chair but shall not be required to withdraw the accusation at the request of the chair. In the event that the course instructor and the chair disagree on whether there is adequate basis for accusing the student of academic misconduct the matter will be referred to the dean of the school in which the course is offered. The dean will review the matter and make the final determination as to whether or not there is adequate basis to support the allegation that an act of academic misconduct has been committed.

In the event that a decision is made to move forward with a formal accusation against a student, the course instructor will issue a notification letter to the student (courtesy copying the chair of the department and the dean of the school in which the course is offered). The notification letter from the instructor must be sent to the student not later than five business days following the date that the course instructor meets with the student to discuss the misconduct and verbally informs the student that the decision has been made to move forward with a formal charge of academic misconduct.

The notification letter sent by the course instructor to the student must include a clear explanation as to the basis for the instructor's accusation, and identify the penalty assessed by the instructor—which shall be either a failing grade on the project or exam, or a failing grade in the course. It shall also include, in the text of the letter, a clear statement that apprises the student of his or her right to

challenge the instructor's determination and shall also include a copy of the Academic Integrity–Due Process and Student Rights.

The accused student shall be deemed notified of the instructor's charges as of the date that the letter is:

(a) hand-delivered by campus staff; or (b) mailed (by regular Mail) to the home address which the student provided to the College registrar in the student's registration documents; or (c) electronically mailed to the student's FIT email address.

The student will have five business days from the date he/ she receives the notification letter from the course instructor to deliver to the dean of the school in which the course is offered a written objection and decision to appeal the instructor's determination. If the student does not take timely action to respond to the notification letter, the student's failure to do so shall be deemed her/his acquiescence to the course instructor's charge and the penalty imposed.

Section B. The Appeal Process

Upon receipt of the student's written objection and decision to appeal the course instructor's determination, the dean of the school in which the course is offered shall assemble a committee to review the matter, conduct a hearing and issue a recommendation.

The Appeal Committee shall consist of five members of the college community comprised of the following:

- The dean of the school in which the course is offered. The dean shall serve as the chair of the Appeal Committee and shall preside over the appeal proceedings but shall not be permitted to vote at the conclusion of the committee's deliberations.
- A teaching faculty member who is a member of the same school as the dean, but outside of the accusing instructor's department.
- A non-teaching/administration member of the college selected by the dean of the school in which the course is offered.
- A student, selected by the dean of students, who is currently enrolled in the College and otherwise in good standing.
- Also included, shall be a non-voting record keeper from the Office of the Vice President for Academic Affairs for keeping clear and complete records of the proceedings. Once the dean has assembled the Appeal Committee, the dean shall schedule a hearing to consider all issues of fact, review evidence and hear testimony. The hearing should commence within ten business days of the dean's receipt of the student's written objection and decision to appeal the course instructor's determination.

At the hearing conducted by the Appeal Committee, those present shall be:

- The accused student, who has the right to be accompanied by an advisor and/or relevant witnesses;
- The course instructor, who has the right to bring relevant witnesses; and
- Any other person called by the chair.

At the hearing, the accused student may be accompanied by one individual of her or his choice. However, no one accompanying the student may address the Appeal Committee, respond to questions on the student's behalf, offer argument on the student's behalf, or otherwise participate in the proceedings other than to speak with the student. If the student is to be accompanied by someone he or she must notify the committee not less than three business days prior to the scheduled hearing date.

At the hearing, only the witness that is presently testifying is permitted to be in the hearing room. Witnesses who are waiting to be called and those witnesses that have already given testimony are not permitted to be present in the hearing room.

Should the student seeking the appeal, or the course instructor, fail to appear before the Appeal Committee on any date scheduled for the hearing, the committee shall have full authority to proceed in her/ his absence.

The chair of the Appeal Committee shall preside over the hearing to ensure that: (a) the proceedings are conducted in conformance with these guidelines; (b) all student rights are observed while the appeal is being heard by the Appeal Committee; and (c) that no person threatens, intimidates, or coerces any of the participants.

The Appeal Committee is to hear all available parties to the dispute and examine all the evidence presented. The chair of the committee may solicit outside advice to assist the committee in obtaining additional information that is considered germane to reaching its finding(s).

Upon the conclusion of the hearing, the Appeal Committee shall excuse all parties, witnesses and participants that may have been involved in the hearing and convene a private session to deliberate and vote. Each of the faculty, non-faculty administrator and student member of the Committee shall have one vote to cast. The chair and the record keeper shall be present during the deliberations but shall not be permitted to cast a vote.

The Committee need not reach a unanimous decision on the sufficiency (or insufficiency) of evidence to uphold the accusation of the course instructor. The Appeal Committee's recommendation shall not govern the final decision of the dean. The dean may choose to accept the recommendation in whole or in part. The dean will communicate his or her decision to the student in writing not later than three business days following the date the dean receives the written recommendation of the committee.

If the student is dissatisfied with the determination of the dean of the school in which the course is offered, the student shall have three business days from the date the student receives the decision of the dean to appeal the matter to the vice president for Academic Affairs whose review and decision shall be final. The appeal shall be in writing and it may include a supplemental written statement from the student setting forth any information the student believes the vice president should take into consideration upon appeal of the decision of the dean.

When an appeal is received by the Office of Academic Affairs, the vice president shall have broad latitude in reviewing the matter. Though conducted in an informal manner, the vice president can schedule one or more conferences with the student, instructor (and/or other accuser), and members of the Committee. The student may be accompanied by anyone of his or her choice. However, the same limitations and prior notice requirements specified for their attendance at the Appeal Committee hearing will apply to conferences with the vice president.

If an academic misconduct appeal is commenced at a point during any semester that could possibly require a number of days to conclude that would extend past the date the course is scheduled to end, at the appropriate time, the instructor will notify the Registrar's Office that the grade is unable to be assigned until the matter is fully resolved. If an academic misconduct matter is underway during a student's final semester and the awarding of the student's degree is solely dependent upon the resolution of the charge, the student shall be permitted to participate in the commencement ceremony. However, no degree shall be deemed conferred unless and until (a) the student receives a favorable determination on the appeal; and (b) the student has satisfied all other requirements to receive a passing grade for the course in which the charge arose.

In the event the student receives a final ruling that he or she has not committed a breach of the college's standards of academic integrity, the vice president for Academic Affairs will determine what administrative actions need be taken so as to reasonably offset any actual disadvantage the student may have sustained as a consequence of the unsubstantiated charge.

All second offense accusations are referred immediately to the vice president for Academic Affairs for resolution. A penalty of expulsion is mandated for a finding of academic misconduct on all second offenses.

II. STUDENT RIGHTS

A student accused must be assumed innocent until the weight of evidence requires a conclusion to the contrary.

No student accused of committing an infraction of academic integrity may be penalized before having been afforded an opportunity to challenge the accusation(s) and appeal an instructor's determination. Accordingly, a student accused of a breach of academic integrity shall be entitled to remain in the course and continue to participate fully in meeting all course requirements until the conclusion of the student's appeal (should that right be timely exercised by the student). In the alternative, a student may elect to withdraw from the course. However, an election to withdraw from the course will not extinguish the instructor's charge, should the instructor decide to pursue the imposition of the penalty. If a student who withdraws from a course is unsuccessful in his or her defense of the accusation, the student faces the penalty of receiving a failing grade for the course.

Other than the submission of the written objection to the dean of the school in which the course is offered, the student is not required to make any statement at all regarding the matter under investigation.

The student may make a voluntary statement during the course of the hearing conducted by the Appeal Committee. However, no one other than the student may make a statement on the student's behalf.

The student has a right to present relevant evidence, supporting witnesses, and other information to the Appeal Committee.

The student has the right to be accompanied by a person of his or her choice at the hearing conducted by the Appeal Committee. However, no one accompanying the student may address the Appeal Committee, respond to questions on the student's behalf, offer argument on the student's behalf, or otherwise participate in the proceedings other than to speak with the student. If the student is to be accompanied by someone he or she must notify the Committee not less than three business days prior to the scheduled hearing date.

In the event the student is successful upon appeal and has continued to satisfy all requirements for the completion of the course, the student shall have the election of either: (a) having the grade associated with the alleged misconduct removed from consideration of the student's final grade for the course; or (b) resubmitting the homework assignment, project, report, paper, or re-taking a similar examination for a grade equal in weight to the credit originally attributable at the time the student's conduct was challenged.

Grade Appeal Procedure

An appeal is an important document. Technically, it is an earnest and urgent request made to a higher authority, stating a case for reversal of a decision (such as a grade), or requesting that this authority reconsider its position on an important matter.

The purpose of the grade appeal procedure is not to reassess the student's performance required by each instructor to award a specific letter grade for a particular assignment. The appeal is only for the final grade received in a course. The office of your academic dean and the Office of Academic Affairs are concerned primarily with ensuring that the appeal process is followed appropriately and that no procedural errors have occurred.

STEP ONE: Composing a Final Grade

Appeal in Writing to the Professor

- A student should begin an appeal by writing to the professor of the class after the first day of the following semester but no later than the end of the fourth week of that same semester.
- The letter should be addressed to the professor with a copy sent to the chair of the department and to the dean of the school. This is an important step not to be overlooked, as it allows the professor to re-examine policies and procedures, and it informs the chair and the dean that there is a problem that may need their consideration.
- The professor should review the merit of the appeal and the student's academic performance in the relevant course.
- The professor should respond to the student in writing within ten (10) business days of receipt of the student's appeal letter.
- If the professor is no longer a FIT faculty member, the appeal should be sent directly to the department chair.

STEP TWO: Appealing to the Department Chair

- If, for any reason, the student is not satisfied with the professor's response, he/she can bring the matter to the department chair.
- The formal appeal to the department chair for review should be made in writing within ten (10) business days of receiving the professor's decision.
- A copy of the student's initial letter of appeal and the professor's response should accompany this appeal to the department chair.
- The department chair will consider the merit of the appeal by assessing whether the course grade is appropriate according to the guidelines set forth in the course syllabus handed out by the professor.
- The department chair should respond to the student in writing within ten (10) business days of receipt of the student's appeal letter.

STEP THREE: Appealing to the School Dean

 An appeal to the dean of the school is brought forward only if the student believes that the department chair has not acted in a timely or appropriate manner.

- The formal appeal to the school dean for review should be made in writing within ten (10) business days of receiving the department chair's decision.
- The school dean will only evaluate whether the appeal process has been followed properly. He/she will not evaluate the merit of the appeal, the student's academic performance, the professor's grade, or the department chair's recommendation.
- The school dean should respond to the student in writing within ten (10) business days of receipt of the student's appeal letter.

STEP FOUR: Appealing to the Vice President for Academic Affairs

- An appeal to the vice president for Academic Affairs is brought forward only if the student believes that the school dean has not acted in a timely or appropriate manner.
- The formal appeal to the vice president for Academic Affairs should be made in writing within ten (10) business days of receiving the school dean's decision.
- The vice president for Academic Affairs will evaluate whether the appeal process has been properly followed and that no procedural errors have occurred. He/she will not re-evaluate the merit of the appeal, the student's academic performance, the professor's grade, or the chair's and/or dean's recommendations.
- The vice president for Academic Affairs should respond to the student in writing within ten (10) business days of receipt of the student's appeal letter.

Please contact the following:

Dean of Academic Affairs, SUNY Korea-FIT Academic Affairs A201, Academic Bldg. (032) 626-1115 academic.fit@sunykorea.ac.kr

Vice President for Academic Affairs, FIT NYC

Special Assistant to the Vice President for Academic Affairs Office of Academic Affairs C913, Feldman Center 212-217-4040 *academicaffairs@fitnyc.edu*

Registrar, Student Records & FERPA

SUNY Korea adheres to the United States federal and New York state regulations regarding the protection of student information, such as FERPA (The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974).

FERPA is a federal law that protects the privacy of personally identifiable information contained in student education records and establishes the rights of students to inspect and review their education records and, in certain circumstances, the right to request the record be amended. The law limits the rights of institutions to disclose education records or information contained in such records without the student's written consent. There are exceptions when designated personnel within the institution may see the records in order to protect the health or safety of students or other persons. FERPA also requires that campuses notify students on an annual basis. The law also allows an eligible student to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning any failures by the Fashion

Institute of Technology ("FIT" or "the College") to comply with the federal requirements of the Act. This policy responds to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) (20 U.S.C. § 1232g; 34 CFR Part 99), a federal law that protects the privacy of personally, identifiable information contained in student education records. The law applies to all schools that receive funds under an applicable program of the U.S. Department of Education.

Definitions

Directory Information

The only information available for release to the general public.

Disclosure

To permit access to or the release, transfer, or other communication of personally identifiable information contained in education records to any party, by any means, including oral, written, or electronic means, except the party identified as the party that provided or created the record.

Education Records

Records that contain information directly related to a student, maintained by an education agency or institution (i.e. emails, printouts, handwritten notes, tests, papers, and gradebooks). Contact the Registrar's Office to determine whether records qualify as an education record.

Eligible Student

A student who is or has been enrolled at FIT. Once a student is enrolled, FERPA rights take effect.

FERPA (The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974)

A federal law that protects the privacy of personally identifiable information contained in student education records and establishes the rights of students to inspect and review their education records and, in certain circumstances, the right to request the record be amended. The law limits the rights of institutions to disclose education records or information contained in such records without the student's written consent. There are exceptions when designated personnel within the institution may see the records in order to protect the health or safety of students or other persons. FERPA also requires that campuses notify students, on an annual basis. The law also allows an eligible student to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning any failures by FIT to comply with the Federal requirements of the Act.

Personal Identifiable Information

Includes, but is not limited to, the student's name, the name for the student's parent or other family member, the address of the student or student's family, a personal identifier that can be linked or linkable to a specific student that would allow a reasonable person in the campus community to identify the student with reasonable certainty.

Record

Any information recorded in any way, including, but not limited to, handwriting, print, computer media, video or audio tape, film, microfilm, and microfiche.

Legitimate Educational Interest

In accordance with FERPA, a school official has a legitimate educational interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill his/her professional responsibility.

This includes such purposes as:

- performing a task that is specified in his/her position description or contract;
- performing a task related to a student's education or to student discipline;
- providing a service or benefit related to the student or student's family; or
- maintaining safety and security on campus.

Legitimate educational interest does not convey inherent rights to any and all student information. The law discriminates between educational interest, and personal or private interest; determinations are made on a case-by-case basis. Educational interest does not constitute authority to disclose information to a third party.

Student's Rights

The eligible student has the right to have access to his or her education records, the right to seek to have the records amended, the right to have control over the disclosure of personally identifiable information from the records (except in certain circumstances specified in the FERPA regulations), and the right to file a complaint with the Department of Education.

Inspection and Review

The right to inspect and review the student's educational records within 45 days of the day FIT receives a request for access. Students should submit to the registrar, dean, head of the academic department, or other appropriate official, written requests that identify the record(s) they wish to inspect. The college official will make arrangements for access and notify the students of the time and place where the records may be inspected. If the records are not maintained by the college official to whom the request was submitted, that official shall advise the student of the correct official to whom the request should be addressed.

Release of Records

The college reserves the right to refuse to permit a student to inspect the following records:

- 1. The financial statement of the student's parents or legal guardian.
- Letters and statements of recommendation for which the student has waived his or her right of access, or which were placed in file before January 1, 1975.
- 3. Records connected with an application to attend FIT if that application was denied.
- 4. Those records which are excluded from the FERPA definition of education records.
- 5. Records for which access has been waived by the student.

Request Record Amendment

The right to request the amendment of the student's education records that the student believes are inaccurate or misleading. Students may ask the college to amend a record that they believe is inaccurate or misleading. They should write the college official responsible for the record, clearly identify the part of the record they want changed and specify why it is inaccurate or misleading. If the college decides not to amend the record as requested by the student, the college will notify the student of the decision and advise the student of his or her right to a hearing regarding the request for the hearing procedures will be provided to the student when notified of the right to a hearing.

Education Records subject to FERPA

The following educational records are maintained by FIT and are considered as subject to this law:

- 1. Admissions records are maintained by the Office of Admissions.
- Academic transcripts are maintained by the Office of the Registrar.
- 3. Financial records are maintained by Financial Aid and Services.
- 4. Judicial records are maintained by the Dean of Students.

Withholding of Directory Information

The right to request the withholding of directory information disclosure.

File a DoED compliant

The right to file a complaint with the United States Department of Education (DoED) concerning alleged failures by FIT to comply with the requirements of FERPA.

FIT Responsibilities

FIT is committed to protecting the privacy of personally identifiable information contained in education records in accordance with FERPA.

- 1. Students will be notified of their FERPA rights annually by publication in the student handbook.
- FIT holds the right to release directory type information to third parties outside the institution, without written consent of the student, provided that the student has been given the opportunity to withhold such disclosure. FIT, at its discretion, will release the following as directory information:
 - Name
 - Address, City, State, Zip Code, Country
 - Major Class standing
 - Photographs
 - Participation in recognized sports
 - Height and weight of athletes
 - Dates of attendance and enrollment status
 - FIT email address
 - Degrees, certificates, and/or awards received
 - Digitized images

If any person has any questions concerning FERPA, or what information can or cannot be released, please contact the Academic Affairs, SUNY Korea-FIT at (032) 626-1115 or academicaffairs@sunykorea.ac.kr.

Procedures

- Students who do not wish this information to be released outside of the college must submit written notice to the Office of the Registrar.
- II. Rights are granted to the student to challenge the contents of education records on the basis of possible clerical errors. Students may also question a possible violation of privacy. If the student believes that the education record is inaccurate, misleading, or in violation of privacy rights, the student may request that the record be changed. If the request for the change is denied, the student has a right to a hearing on the issue.
- III. Possible privacy violations should be first addressed with the Director of the Registrar's Office. If necessary, a hearing will be held. If the hearing does not resolve the matter, the student may then notify the FERPA Office in Washington, D.C.; the address is available in the Registrar's Office.

<u>Contact</u>

FIT Academic Team, SUNY Korea-FIT Academic Affairs A201, Academic Bldg. (032) 626-1115 academic.fit@sunykorea.ac.kr

Director of the Registrar's Office Office of the Registrar 212-217-3820 fit_registrar@fitnyc.edu

PLANNING YOUR NEXT SEMESTER SCHEDULE

Sometimes students wait until the last minute to register for classes, but as with any process, planning a good schedule takes time and effort. Failure to plan ahead will result in you being unprepared when it comes time to register for classes, which means that you will be starting the semester on shaky ground. Academic planning is an ongoing process! You should meet with your college advisor early and often to discuss your academic goals, not only before registration, but throughout the year. Each semester will bring new challenges and successes. Your Department Coordinator can help you to understand how all of these experiences can impact your academic plans.

How Do I Know What University Requirements Have Been Fulfilled?

Your Degree Progress Report as known as Degree Works, located in MyFIT (<u>https://myfit.fitnyc.edu/cp/home/displaylogin</u>), will show which graduation requirements you have already fulfilled, including number of credits, and major requirements. It will also display your Cumulative GPA. It is recommended that you review and print your Degree Works in preparation for meeting with an Advisor. More information can be found at

(https://www.fitnyc.edu/academics/courses-and registration/registrar/degree-audits/index.php).

Registration

Do Courses I'm Registered for This Semester Count as Credits "Completed"?

No. The total amount of completed credits only includes courses for which you have received final grades, not courses In-Progress.

Here is what you will need to get started:

- 1. Internet Access
- 2. Your Degree Audit through Degree Works page via MyFIT
- 3. Course Listing and Schedule, which can be found in the SUNY Korea website

If you have any questions, please visit FIT Academic Team at A201 at Academic Building or call (032) 626-1115.

Check for Holds in MyFIT

SUNY Korea FIT Registrar may place holds on student records to resolve issues. Please note, only the SUNY Korea FIT Registrar will be able to remove the hold and clear you for registration.

To view holds in MyFIT:

- 1. Click Office of the Registrar card
- 2. Click Registration and Class Search link
- 3. Click Registration link
- 4. Click Check Your Registration Status, select the term, and click Continue

https://www.fitnyc.edu/academics/courses-andregistration/registrar/registration/holds.php

Credit Limits

Fall and Spring Terms

Degree students who wish to maintain full-time status must enroll in at least 12 credits, but no more than 21.5 credits each fall and spring term.

AP Credit Transfer

Students who have taken an Advanced Placement Exam (AP) and earned a score of three (3) or higher will receive transfer credit. For more information, please visit:

https://www.fitnyc.edu/academics/courses-andregistration/registrar/transfer-credits/ap-exams.php

How to Register for Classes Using the MyFIT System

- 1. Go to MyFIT at myfit.fitnyc.edu
- 2. Enter your FIT username: firstname_lastname
- 3. Enter your password. First time users: The default, case sensitive, password is your birthday in FITNYCmmddyyyy format. For password security, you should change the default password at first login.
- 4. After successful log in, click on the Student tab.
- 5. Under the Office of the Registrar card, click on Registration and Class Search
- 6. On the Student page, click the *Registration link*
- 7. Click *Register for Classes* then select the term from the drop-down menu that you want to register for, then *Continue*
- 8. Select a subject and any other criteria you want to use
- 9. Once you've found a class, click the *Add* button on the right
- 10. Click Submit at the bottom right of the page
- 11. Use the green *Search Again* button on the top right, to repeat the process for your entire schedule
- 12. View your schedule in calendar format next to Course Summary

Additional information can be found from the website:

https://www.fitnyc.edu/academics/courses-and registration/registrar/registration/index.php

ACADEMIC SUCCESS

It is never too early or late to develop the skills needed for Academic Success. In your experience at SUNY Korea, you may find the skills you developed in high school may or may not work. Some of you may have excelled in high school with little or no effort, while many of you may have put in hours of studying just to achieve B's & C's. No matter what your experience was in high school, all of you will be challenged when it comes to goal setting, study skills, note taking, and most importantly, time management.

Please visit the website for more information:

Goal Setting

Why did you come to SUNY Korea? Millions of students go to college every year and their reasons for going are as diverse as their backgrounds. It is important for you to think about why you came to college and start to set goals. By setting goals, you are programming yourself for success.

What are your own goals for your academic and personal life? Utilize your, professors' office hours other chapters in this book, or your peers to make sure you are including important aspects of college student life when answering these questions. Take some time to write out your goals and put them in a place where you will see them on a daily basis.

- What are your **academic** goals that you would like to meet by the **end of this week**?
- What are your **personal** goals that you would like to meet by the **end of this week**?
- What are your **academic** goals that you would like to meet by the **end of this semester**?
- What are your **personal** goals that you would like to meet by the **end of this semester**?
- What do you want your GPA to be by the end of this year?

Read your Course Syllabus

Your syllabus provides you with a lot of important information that you will need to know for your course. You should read each of them over very carefully, so you'll know exactly what to expect for the semester. Here are some important things to look for:

- 1. Your professor's information and how they prefer to be contacted if you have a question.
- 2. The expectations the professor has for the class. For example, some professors do not want students to bring laptops to class to take notes tablets and headphones/earphones, some have strict policies regarding cell phones and tablet computers, and some have rules about eating in class. It is important to read these over carefully.
- Days that the class will be meeting in a different location, so you do not end up being late those days by going to the wrong place.
- 4. The dates of exams and due dates for homework assignments. Many college professors do not remind you that tests and/or assignments are coming up since they expect you to be reading the syllabus.
- 5. Grading policies such as how much each test/quiz/assignment/project is worth, so you'll know exactly where to focus your attention. Additionally, look to see if there are any extra credit opportunities, what the policy is for attendance and class participation, if the lowest test grade is dropped, and what the penalties are for turning in assignments late.

Note-Taking

Note-taking skills are critical to being successful at SUNY Korea. Since the majority of your first-year classes will be lectures taking place in large lecture halls, good note-taking skills can be the difference between failing and passing a course. You will need to be prepared, ready to listen, aware of what methods work for you, and willing to review all of your notes to not only survive college, but to do well. Keep in mind that you may need to try a variety of methods before finding out what works best for you.

Be Prepared

- Use a binder instead of spiral notebook.
- Try to have one binder per class.
- Bring multi-color pencils and highlighters to class.
- Read the assigned material before class.
- Start each lecture on a new page (always date and note topic). Leave blank spaces for notes recorded later.

Ready to Listen

- Have a clear mind.
- Eat before class.
- Get enough sleep.
- Pay attention (this may take some conscious effort). Sit as close to the instructor as possible.
- Put all distractions away (<u>Computers, tablets</u>, cell phones, etc.).
- Listen for details, facts, explanations, and definitions (these are usually test answers).

Use a Variety of Methods

- Use a highlighter.
- Using a laptop may allow you to type fast and not worry about deciphering later. Use shorthand or abbreviation.
- Draw diagrams or pictures that help you understand.

Use Abbreviations

Abbreviations can assist you in taking notes faster so that you can jot down more information during class lectures. Some examples are below. You may know several more, or you may even create your own!

- w/o = without
- b/c = because
- e.g. = example
- esp. = especially
- w/ = with
- vs. = versus
- etc. = etcetera
- ch = chapter

Review and Edit Notes

- Review your notes sooner rather than later (the longer you wait, the more you will forget).
- Fill in your shorthand or abbreviations.
- Circle or highlight things you don't understand so that you can clarify with your professor or classmates.
- Rewriting your notes may help you memorize them.

To improve your note-taking, reflect on the following questions and talk about your answers to your instructor, advisor, or a student who has taken the same class.

- How do I take notes currently?
- Do I take notes differently depending on the class? If so, how?
- What are some ways I have seen students take notes differently?
- How can I improve my note-taking to make it more effective for me?

Study Skills

Studying is very important in college. Your study hours may vary, but it is best to set a schedule. Once you set your class schedule, look for gaps throughout your day. It is during these gaps that you should avoid going back to your room to watch TV, hang out with friends, or take a nap. Instead, head to your favorite study spot. This will allow you more social time after your classes are finished for the day. In college, the amount of time you study usually directly correlates with what your grades become. Here are a few more differences when it comes to studying in college instead of high school.

STUDYING IN HIGH SCHOOL	STUDYING IN COLLEGE
You may study outside of class as little as 0 to 2 hours a week, and	You need to study at least 2 to 3 hours outside of class for each
this may be mostly last-minute test preparation.	hour in class.
You often need to read or hear presentations only once to learn what you need to know.	You need to review class notes and test material regularly.
You are expected to read short assignments that are then discussed, and often re-taught, in class.	You are assigned substantial amounts of reading and writing which may not be directly addressed in class.
Guiding principle: You will usually be told in class what you needed to learn from assigned readings.	Guiding principle: It's up to you to read and understand the assigned material, as lectures and assignments proceed from the assumption that you've already done so.

Here Are Some Great Study Tips for SUNY Korea Classes:

When to Study:

- Plan 2–3 hours of study time for every hour you spend in class.
- Study your most challenging or least favorite subjects first.
- Avoid scheduling marathon study sessions (cramming is not effective). Be aware of your best time of day to focus.
- Be productive during time gaps between classes.

Handling the Rest of the World:

- Pay attention to your studies.
- Come to an agreement with roommates about times for visitors, times you'd prefer to study without distractions, times you'd like to sleep without disruption, etc.
- Avoid noise distractions.
- Notice how others misuse their time and don't make the same mistakes.

Where to Study:

- Decide on a regular study area where you can be productive.
- Don't get too comfortable (<u>it may NOT be effective</u> to study in your room)! Use designated study spots or lounges on campus.
- Avoid sitting in front of a computer (<u>social media</u> can be too tempting).

Know Your Resources:

- Your peers, fellow students
- Your professor, instructor
- Your Department Coordinator
- Residence Hall Director/Resident Advisor—they can help you find quiet places in the building to study or help to control noise on your floor if it's too loud to concentrate.

Building a Relationship with Professors and Instructors

Students usually talk to their professors when they have questions or need assistance with an assignment. Although talking to your college professors can sometimes be intimidating, it is important to remember that they are here to contribute to your college education. In order to learn as much as you can, you need to ask questions when you do not understand something. Additionally, it is beneficial to have a positive rapport with your professors/instructors when you need to request academic references. When interacting with your professor, keep the following things in mind:

- Sit in the front of the classroom or lecture hall. In addition to enhancing your learning by being more attentive, this will enable you to ask questions more easily in class. By being more engaged in class you will have more to talk about with your professor inside and outside of class.
- Get to know a little about your professor. Does he/she have a specific passion for this topic of study, or is this an introductory course that he/she is teaching as a department requirement? Is he/she known for research, teaching, or service to the University community? Much of this information may be found on each department's website.
- 3. Professors are happy to meet with motivated students and are impressed by students who ask questions and strive to excel in that class. In fact, if you express a strong personal interest in studying this subject, you may even be considered for departmental research opportunities, scholarships, mentoring, and teaching assistant positions.
- 4. Do not let peers interfere with your personal and academic goals. You may have chosen to sit near friends or in the back of the classroom in high school, but in college it is important to prioritize very carefully. The reality is that many students realize too late how important it can be to have built a rapport with professors.

In the Communication Chapter, specific practices and etiquette rules for communicating with University faculty are addressed. This chapter includes important tips for how to interact in a respectful and appropriate manner in this formal setting.

Time Management

Your first year at college can be an exciting and overwhelming time. During your freshman year at SUNY Korea, you will be juggling classes, sleeping, eating, socializing, and family obligations. Effective time management involves establishing a ROUTINE. You most likely had a weekly and daily routine while in high school. At SUNY Korea you will have to establish your own balanced schedule and routine within the new freedoms of the college environment.

Self-Reflection

Before classes start, you should sit down and evaluate your time management skills from high school. Keep in mind, you no longer

have someone (parent, teacher, sibling) looking over your shoulder and reminding you to do your homework and/or study. No one is going to reprimand you if you don't study, attend class, or complete homework assignments. However, this will be reflected in your grades. No one is here to remind you to go to sleep early or get up for class. There will be no one to make sure you eat something before you start your day. All of this is your responsibility. Be aware of your current self-discipline and time management skills; make any changes necessary to maintain your overall wellness and achieve academic success.

Avoid Procrastination and Time Wasters

Students often procrastinate unintentionally due to environmental distractions or time wasters that prevent them from staying on track. Distractions such as Facebook, cell phones, TV, and computer games are some examples of avoidable distractions that tend to lead to procrastination. You can plan time for both studying and socializing, with the priority being your studies.

Kicking the procrastination habit in college may prove to be very difficult due to the many ways in which college differs from high school. Deadlines for research papers might be half of a semester away, assignments might be open-ended and vaguely defined rather than structured and clearly outlined, and the midterms for your courses may all be held within the same week. Essentially, you will be responsible for structuring your own time, and might be juggling multiple commitments, such as a part-time job, sports, or clubs.

Make Time to be Present and Attentive in Class

Students often waste time in class by going on the internet, texting, talking, sleeping, and engaging in other unproductive activities. Because attendance is not always taken, students may be tempted to skip class altogether. These activities are not only disrespectful to the professor or instructor and decrease learning, but they waste money too. For current information regarding the total cost of tuition and fees at SUNY Korea, visit <u>www.sunykorea.ac.kr</u> and have a look at the sample cost of attendance to see how much is per year, credit, course and per class.

Planners Are Helpful – When You Use Them!

Use planners. Make a daily, weekly, and monthly list of every task and refer to these lists every day to keep yourself on track. To help you get started, please fill out the following schedule grid. Don't forget to include time for all classes, club meetings, sports, eating, sleeping, studying, and "just hanging around" time.

Test-Taking

If you manage your time well and avoid procrastination, then you should be well-prepared when exam/midterm time approaches. Before this time comes, you should be reviewing your notes regularly, reading the assigned chapters, and asking your professor any questions as they arise. By doing these things, you will be more prepared on exam day. The more prepared you are, the better you will do on the exam. Keep the following things in mind:

Tips for Overcoming Test Anxiety

- Take a deep breath and stretch your arms and fingers.
- Close your eyes for a second and try to think of something positive.
- Try to stay calm and increase your confidence.

Before the Test:

- Be prepared! Make sure to study regularly before an exam. Do not cram right before.
- Find out what kind of test it will be: multiple choice, essay, combination, etc.
- Stay calm, focused, and confident.
- Make sure you are eating healthy and exercising regularly.
- If the professor offers a review session before the test, make sure to attend this. Your studying can be more focused after reviewing specific areas and discussing test questions. You will likely feel more prepared.
- Make sure to get a minimum of 6 hours of sleep. This will help improve brain function.
- Eat well before your exam so you can remain calm and focused during the test.
- Make sure to bring everything you need: glasses, pen or pencil, eraser, etc.

During the Test:

- Skim the test briefly to get an overview.
- Watch the clock and pace yourself. You don't want to rush through it or run out of time.
- Read all directions slowly and carefully.
- Skip questions that you are unsure of and go back to them later (NEVER leave a question blank, unless it will affect your grade. It's always better to make an educated guess than to not even try!).
- Answer easier questions first (this will help boost your confidence)!
- Try to stay relaxed. Dress comfortably.

Academic Standing at SUNY Korea

In order to be considered in good academic standing with the University, students must have a cumulative GPA (Grade Point Average) of a 2.0 or higher. Students who receive less than a 2.0 GPA in their first semester are placed on First Semester Warning. Below is a chart that illustrates the academic standing levels:





Academic Success Checklist

Week	What you should do.	Did it?
1	Check Brightspace before your first class meetings.	
	Make sure your preferred email address in MyFIT is correct.	
	Read and print out syllabi, bring to class.	
	 Attend class meetings, ask questions if anything is unclear. 	
	 Evaluate your schedule—are you unsure about any classes? 	
	Buy your books.	
2	Speak to an advisor before you make changes to your schedule.	
	 Stay aware of all important academic dates and deadlines. 	
	 Start off on the right foot—stay on top of your readings/assignments 	
3-5	 As you get acclimated to your courses, think about your study habits. 	
	 If you are struggling, try one of the following options: 	
	Visit your professor, instructor, or TA during office hours.	
	Go to a tutoring center or the Writing Center	
6-7	Midterms may be happening now or soon—prepare yourself!	
	 Do you know how you are doing in class? If not, contact your professor. 	
	 If you are doing poorly, take action and utilize resources right away. 	
	 Take a break; make sure you are taking some downtime for yourself. 	
8-9	Reflect: Which classes are you doing well in and enjoying? Are these your major classes? If you are	
	struggling in your major classes and not enjoying them, think about other options.	
	 As you get your midterm grades, evaluate how well you did. Is your grade what you expected? If not, 	
	think about how you could improve for next time— think about modifying your study habits and/or	
	see a tutor.	
10	• Speak with your academic advisor and major advisor in preparation for next semester scheduling.	
	Begin thinking about which classes you want to take for next semester.	
11-15	 Continue your improved study habits and visits to tutoring departments and/or office hours through 	
	the final stretch of the semester.	
	Register for classes for next semester, visit your advisor again if you need help or have any questions.	
	Gear up for finals week!	

ACADEMIC INTEGRITY

It's Everyone's Responsibility

College and High School: There is a Big Difference

You may first notice it during your new student orientation; or during the first week of classes; or after your first big exam: college is completely different from high school. Not only are the social and cocurricular opportunities different, but academics at the college level are more comprehensive than those in high school.

Classes in college are often larger, longer, and meet only certain days of the week. It is necessary for you to stay on top of the reading and assignments for each class. Much of the material covered in your classes may not come from the required reading, but from the professional expertise and research interests of your professors. For this reason, it is important to attend every class meeting for all of your classes.

At the University, it is your responsibility to contact professors if you miss a class session or an assignment, if you are struggling with the material, or if you want to discuss a grade. Papers and projects are assigned well in advance of the due date. It is each student's obligation to be responsible for remembering when the work is due and to address any questions before handing it in. You are encouraged to meet with your professors not only for these reasons, but also when you are doing well in your classes. Professors can offer valuable information and guidance outside the classroom.

The level of learning required in college is also very different. In high school, you may have been primarily tested on facts and details covered in class and the textbooks. Many high school students rely on studying techniques that center on memorization without a deeper understanding of the material. In college, you will be challenged to step beyond this superficial level of learning and begin to think analytically. Critical thinking is an important part of the college learning experience. You should be prepared to discuss your ideas and respond to topics covered in class. Active participation is expected in some classes and can be a factor in grading.

As you can see from the examples above, the main distinction between the high school and college experience is that you are held more directly responsible for your progress. While this may seem like a lot of work for you to do on your own, do not mistake this for a lack of interest or concern on the part of your professors and the University staff. You do have the right to a quality education and the faculty and staff are here to help ensure that you receive it. In many ways, your college experience will be what you make of it, and there are plenty of resources available at SUNY Korea to ensure success; you just need to take the initiative.

Academic Integrity

Now that we have established the responsibility you have for your own education, let us look at an important value at the foundation of a college education: academic integrity.

The concept of academic integrity implies that everyone adheres to a strict moral code regarding academic life on campus. This requires that you pursue your academic goals in an honest way that does not put you at an unfair advantage over your fellow students. You are expected to uphold the University's rules on academic integrity in everything you do: in every paper you write, every assignment you submit, and in every test that you take.

Sometimes students find themselves in situations in which they are tempted to disobey this code. They may have waited until the last minute to do a project, did not study for a test, forgot to do an assignment, or may just feel lazy. Please remember that none of these situations are an excuse to violate the code of academic integrity. You are ultimately the person held responsible for how you manage your academic life.

Of course, there are times when even students with good intentions try to bend academic integrity rules to work in their favor. This is a mistake that can end up costing much more than the student had bargained for.

For more information on SUNY Korea's Academic Judiciary policy statement, as well as resources that can assist you in detecting and preventing academic dishonesty, please visit the SUNY Korea or FIT official website.

Academic Dishonesty: It's More Than Just Plagiarism

One way that you can be sure to uphold and protect the code of academic integrity is by having a clear understanding of what constitutes academic dishonesty. Up until now, you probably always associated plagiarism with academic dishonesty. Plagiarism is one form of academic dishonesty and constitutes the majority of the academic dishonesty cases brought to the University's attention. However, the scope of academic dishonesty is much broader and includes many areas. Below, you will find an outline of the various categories of academic dishonesty. Categories have been defined for you and examples given. Please note that although there are many examples given, this list is not inclusive of every possible form of dishonesty. It should give you a greater understanding, however, of FIT's policy on academic dishonesty. Most importantly, remember that ignorance is not an excuse when it comes to academic dishonesty. It is your responsibility to know the policies regarding this important topic. Please familiarize yourself with them by visiting stonybrook.edu and clicking on "Policies and Procedures."

Cheating – Intentionally using or attempting to use unauthorized assistance, materials, information, or study aids in any academic exercise. Examples include:

- Using unauthorized notes, study aids, or information on an examination.
- Altering a graded work after it has been returned—then submitting the work for re-grading.
- Allowing another person to do one's work and submitting that work under one's own name.
- Submitting identical or similar papers for credit in more than one course without prior permission from the instructors.
- Copying answers from someone else.
- Having someone else take an exam for you or asking him or her for answers to a test.
- Stealing or having in one's possession without permission, any tests, notes, materials or property belonging to or generating from faculty, staff or students.
- Having another person do a lab assignment for you.
- Having loose papers on or around your desk area that can be mistaken for cheat sheets.
- Switching exams placed on desks by professor.

Electronic devices must be turned completely off during an exam. Even if a student does not answer a ringing tone, they are still violating University Policy.

Plagiarism – Intentionally or knowingly representing the words or ideas of another as your own in any academic exercise. Examples include:

- Submitting material that in part or whole is not entirely your own work without attributing those same portions to their correct source.
- Copying from any source without quotation marks and the appropriate documentation.
- Copying from any source, altering a word here or there to avoid exact quotation.
- Re-wording an idea found in a source, but then omitting the documentation.
- Having someone else write the paper for you.
- Copying a paper, or portion of a paper, that someone else has written.
- Cloning someone else's idea(s) without attribution.
- Submitting the wrong paper by accident.

Fabrication – Intentional and unauthorized falsification or invention of any information or citation in any academic exercise. Examples include:

- Presenting data that were not gathered in accordance with standard guidelines defining the appropriate methods for collecting or generating data and failing to include an accurate account of the method by which the data were gathered or collected.
- Citing nonexistent or irrelevant articles.
- Providing false information in connection with any inquiry regarding academic integrity.
- Fudging data to be in accord with what you think the results should be.

Facilitating Academic Dishonesty – Intentionally or knowingly helping or attempting to help another person(s) commit an act of academic dishonesty. Examples include:

- Working together with others on a take-home exam.
- Providing false information in connection with any inquiry regarding academic integrity.
- Taking a test for another person.
- Doing an assignment for another student.
- Willfully offering to a student, answers or information related to tests and examinations.
- Falsifying attendance records for someone not actually in the class.

Obtaining an Unfair Advantage – Attempting to gain unauthorized advantage over fellow students in any academic exercise. Examples include:

- Gaining or providing unauthorized access to examination materials
- Interfering with another student's efforts in any academic exercise.
- Lying about the need for an extension for an exam or paper.
- Continuing to write even when time is up during an exam.
- Stealing, destroying, defacing, or keeping library materials for your own use or with the purpose of depriving others of their use.

Falsification of Records and Official Documents – Misrepresenting, falsifying, or tampering with or attempting to tamper with any portion of an academic transcript, record, etc., for yourself or for another. This is possible grounds for expulsion even if this is your first offense. Examples include:

• Tampering with computer records.

 Forging a faculty/staff signature on any University document.

Unauthorized Access – Unauthorized access to computerized academic or administrative records or systems. Examples include:

- Viewing/altering computer records; modifying computers.
- Modifying computer programs or systems.
- Releasing or dispensing information gained via unauthorized access.
- Interfering with the use/availability of computer systems or information.

Electronic Devices – All cell phones, calculators or any kind of electronic devices should be turned completely off during an exam and put in a closed purse or backpack.

For more information about academic dishonesty, consult the Undergraduate Catalog:

(https://www.fitnyc.edu/about/policies/academic-affairs/academichonor-code.php) or contact SUNY Korea Academic Affairs (Academic Building A 201).

How You Can Protect Yourself

There are many steps you can take to protect yourself from being accused of academic dishonesty. Some of them seem obvious, but many of them are things students do not often consider. Take a look at the list below and become familiar with these suggestions.

- Prepare thoroughly for your exams, assignments and projects. This usually requires that you to do much of the work ahead of time and avoid doing work at the last minute.
- Check the syllabus of each of your courses for a section that explains academic dishonesty. There may be requirements specific to each course.
- While group collaboration is encouraged or suggested, when it comes time to submitting the work, your written assignment must be your ideas in your own words, separate from the groups'.
- Make sure to keep your old exams, papers, homework, etc. in a safe place where friends/roommates cannot gain access to them. Also, make sure any assignments that you keep on your computer are in a password-protected folder so that people who have access to your computer are unable to see these files.
- Some classes may require a paper that is very similar to one you previously completed, either for another class in college or in high school. Before submitting the same paper, make sure to check with your instructor that this is okay. While some professors may accept this, most will not. You must check first!
- Use a recognized handbook for instruction on citing source materials in a paper. Consult with individual faculty members or academic departments when in doubt. For example, if you are writing a paper for a Psychology course, either ask your professor how he or she wants you to cite sources in your paper or ask the Psychology department what their preferred way of citing is.
- Use the services offered at The Writing Center for assistance in preparing papers.

- Many cases of plagiarism involve students improperly using internet resources. If you quote an internet source, you must cite the URL for that source in your bibliography. Copying (or closely paraphrasing) text or figures from a website without citing it and placing it in quotation marks is plagiarism. It is no different from doing the same thing with a printed source. Professing ignorance of this rule will not be accepted as a legitimate basis for appealing an accusation of academic dishonesty.
- Utilize the resources available through the Stony Brook University Library website to properly cite your sources.
- Take the initiative to prevent other students from copying exams or assignments, for example, by shielding answers during exams and not lending assignments to other students unless specifically granted permission to do so by the Instructor.
- Avoid looking in the direction of other students' papers during an exam.
- Refuse to assist students who cheat.
- During an exam, do not sit near students with whom you have studied or near roommates or friends.

- Discourage dishonesty among other students.
- Turn off your cell phone before entering a class.
- Make sure your desk and surrounding areas are clear of any books or notes.
- Absolutely no talking during exams.
- Do not give your assignments to your friends electronically or by hardcopy.
- Submit all drafts as if it were your final draft; cite all sources and use quotation marks.
- Always ask for help when you need it.
- Follow instructions carefully for all assignments.

By following the suggestions in this list, you should be well on your away to avoiding academic dishonesty. Please always remember, when in doubt, ask!

(Adapted from Melora A. Sundt based on materials for E. Nuss— "Academic Integrity: Comparing Faculty and Student Attitudes." Improving College and University Teaching. 3:32, 1984).

PART 4 – Student Rights and Responsibilities

COMMUNICATION

Communication is an essential life skill. Students often confuse communication skills with public speaking skills. While public speaking is a valuable skill, good communication requires a variety of other tools.

Communication skills include speaking, listening, reading, and writing. Successful college students will learn and be comfortable using multiple communication skills and methods with a variety of constituents, including faculty, administration, parents, employers, and their peers.

Communication Skills

Communication Methods

It is important to recognize that not all communication styles are appropriate in all situations. As a general rule:

Written communication – typewritten or printed on a computer, not handwritten – is appropriate for almost all academic assignments and papers.

Email is most appropriate for friends and family, but may also be appropriate with faculty and staff.

Face-to-Face communication includes making an appointment or walking into an office to see an individual. This method is usually the best for conflict resolution, asking questions to clarify or ease confusion, and debating differing viewpoints.

Social Media, such as text messaging and instant messaging, is best used for social or "non-official" business. Students should not expect faculty or administration to use social networks for critical information.

Active Listening

Communication begins with listening. Active listening is a way of attending, or paying attention, to the verbal and non-verbal aspects of a message to fully grasp the sender's meaning before responding. Active listening is also referred to as reflective listening because the person receiving the message paraphrases the message and repeats (or reflects) it back to the sender for their verification or clarification.

Active listening involves verbal and non-verbal feedback. The person receiving the message should ask questions to be sure they understand the message, but should also demonstrate through their body language (facing toward the speaker, keeping posture open) and facial expressions (making eye-contact, smiling, nodding) that they are engaged with and focused on the sender and the message in a non-judgmental way. Do a self-check on your active listening skills: if you are planning your response while the other person is still speaking, you are not listening actively!

Verbal Communication

Basic speaking skills are essential for success in college. Students must be able to express themselves clearly when asking questions or presenting their ideas and opinions and must be able to relate to others socially and academically. Verbal communication includes not only the words you say, but also how you say them. Your tone of voice, formality or informality, and the speed and directness of your speech all impact the effectiveness of your verbal communication.

Strong verbal skills are invaluable not only to your success as a student but also are integral to making the most of your education

after you graduate. Successful internship and job candidates demonstrate verbal communication through the interview process.

Written Communication

Written communication consists of your written and/or typed work, including correspondence with University faculty and professionals, potential employers, internship supervisors, and peers, as well as your assignments (tests, term papers, homework, etc.).

Basic writing tips:

- Use appropriate grammar and sentence style, and always check for errors in structure and spelling.
- Clearly state your purpose questions, concepts, ideas, and opinions. Be sure to provide appropriate details.
- Do not use abbreviations or "texting spell." The recipient of your written communication may not know what the abbreviation means, or they may form unintended opinions of you by the spellings you use.
- Here are a few examples of how written communication skills may impact effective communication between students and University professionals:
 - A student sends an email to a professor that says, "I don't understand the assignment." They don't include their name, class, or student ID. The professor does not respond.
 - A student sends an advisor an email request for a letter of recommendation. The student includes their name and student ID number, but they do not provide details on the opportunity they are applying for, or what qualities (personal, academic, etc.) they hope the advisor can describe. The advisor responds to the student with a request for additional information, but by the time the student answers back the deadline has passed, and the student has missed the opportunity.

Working in Teams

Students must navigate between different roles and different responsibilities: oral presentation, writing or organizing parts of an assignment, conveying details to other members, and communication.

As with the other aspects of communication we've explored, clarity in communication between team members is absolutely essential for a successful group project and experience. When participating in a team assignment, it is important for students to clarify the instructions, as well as the details on how members will be graded by their instructor or supervisor. Team members need to communicate with each other to define goals and to determine who will be responsible for various aspects of the assignment. Here are some examples of how work done in teams can be impacted by communication issues:

 An instructor gives a group assignment to their class and assigns students to specific teams. The students on team A decide among themselves that three of the four members will do individual sections of the project, and the fourth member will be responsible for organizing and submitting the assignment. At the end of the semester, one of the students meets with their academic advisor to discuss the grade of F they received for the class; the student relates that although he did his part, the person responsible for submitting the project did not do so, and as a result all team members failed the assignment.

• A student is placed on a team for a group assignment; she quickly falls into the role of leader, and the other members seem comfortable following her instructions. After the project is submitted, the team members are surprised to find out that their rating of other group members' participation on the team, including the willingness to collaborate and individual initiative performance, will factor into their final grades for the project.

Communication issues can contribute to conflicts within group work.

Communication with Various Constituents

Communication with University Administration

SUNY Korea uses many methods for communicating with students; however, almost all communication that the university sends to students is "paperless," meaning that it will be sent via e-mail, university announcement board, student portal or Brightspace. You are responsible for checking your accounts regularly. If you live in the residence halls, you may also receive information on bulletin boards and from your RA/RHD. SUNY Korea requires students to use their university email addresses as their primary email address. If you choose to use a different email address, you must arrange to have messages forwarded from your school address. Students who fail to check and respond to these items by the designated deadline can face severe consequences, including increased tuition bills, loss of financial aid, deregistration from classes, loss of health insurance coverage, or loss of campus housing. Below are some examples of problems students have had when they fail to respond to notices from University administration:

MyFIT: Your gateway to everything FIT. This is where you can access your FIT email, Brightspace, FIT alert, grades, announcements and more.

Here are some things you can do to make sure you develop strong communication with University administration:

- Read all messages, holds and to-do items. You should check MyFIT at least once per week.
- Thoroughly read all emails or letters that come from the University. Remember when you receive a mass email, there is likely information that is important to all students, such as academic deadlines or policies. It is recommended that you check your email once a day.
- Be aware of and respond by all dates and deadlines. Most deadlines on this campus are "non-petitionable," which means that if you miss the deadline, you cannot request an extension/exemption from the deadline.
- If any information that you receive is not clear, contact the office via phone, email or in-person and politely request help or ask for clarification before the deadline.
- Always be professional in your communication with the University administration. Sign your full name and include your student ID number in any email correspondence and have this information ready if you call or walk into an office.

SUNY Korea has many different offices who are in charge of different issues and you may have to visit multiple offices to resolve a problem or a question. Staff members are here to help you and treat you with respect, although it is expected that you will also be respectful of them and the policies they are required to enforce. If you are not sure where to go to resolve a problem, the Academic & Student Affairs is usually a good place to start.

Communication with Parents/Guardians

Communication dynamics between students and their parents, guardians, or other involved family members change significantly during the college experience. As a college student, you are ultimately responsible for your college career, and the responsibility to communicate with others and advocate for yourself to achieve academic success lies with you – the student, not with parents or other individuals such as teachers or administrators.

This means that the university may give information to the student, and the student has the responsibility to pass that information on to the parent. Parents may provide information to students that should be passed on to the administration. Parents and university administrators rarely communicate directly with one another. The student is the center of the communication model and communication flows through the student.

There are rare circumstances where parent/administration communication may bypass the student; however, this only occurs in emergency situations or after student-centered communication has failed.

Although your parents may have helped you apply to college and pay your college expenses, your college education is your responsibility. Parents do not have access to MyFIT. Brightspace or your email unless you have given them access to your account. It is your responsibility to make sure they are aware of items and deadlines such as bills or health insurance information where relevant. Some students feel that giving their parents access to their accounts is "easier"; however, this philosophy has three potential problems:

- By giving parents access to records/email, they also have access to grades, messages from faculty, and notices about disciplinary actions with which you may be involved.
- Your parents may not regularly monitor your accounts after all, they are not SUNY Korea students; you are.
- Giving your parents access to your accounts does NOT waive your responsibility as a SUNY Korea student; you are still ultimately responsible for your college experience. Taking responsibility now will prepare you for responsibilities later in life, such as graduate school applications and tuition, job searches and negotiations, apartment leases, and paying rent.

Most disciplinary records at the college level are not shared with parents. Depending on the severity of the incident and the risk to the student or others, parents may be notified at the discretion of university officials. Despite the fact that parents are not notified, SUNY Korea encourages open communication between students and parents. Many parents are "investing" in their student's college education and deserve to know how this investment is helping their child to grow and develop. Parents often express shock and dismay that they are only informed of issues that their student is having after it is too late to help. Parents generally want to help and support their children. Communicating with parents provides them the opportunity to offer support, yet also allows students to exercise independence and practice responsibility while alleviating some fear and stress that can often be associated with these new situations. Students who fail to communicate regularly with parents may face circumstances that will likely need to be explained to them eventually, including:

- A student on academic first semester warning decides not to tell their parents. The following semester, the student is academically suspended and cannot return to SUNY Korea.
- A student gets written up multiple times in the residence halls for policy violations. After their final warning, they are required to move out of campus housing.
- A student gets treatment/medication for a medical condition but does not tell their parents. During an emergency over winter break, parents and medical staff are unaware that the student has this condition or that they are on medication.

Here are some things you can do to make sure that you develop strong communication skills with your parents during college:

- Talk to your parents and keep them informed of how things are going. Use a communication style that works for everyone. Try discussing expectations about frequency and method of communication and remember, two-way communication is the key.
- Take responsibility for both communicating with them and informing them of the academic and social issues you are dealing with. They won't always know what questions to ask, so you will have to offer information about how things are going – both good and bad.
- Ask for help when you are faced with a problem or issue that you can't resolve, but do not wait until it is too late for anyone to help you.

Remember that your education is your responsibility, but parents can help to support, encourage, and direct you throughout the experience. If you communicate early and often with your parents, they can work on solutions with you before problems get out of hand.

Communication with Faculty

One of the greatest differences from high school that students will experience in college is communication with University faculty. It is your responsibility to communicate with faculty both in and out of class. Large lecture classes may be intimidating at first, but faculty and teaching assistants are available to help you as long as you communicate with them appropriately and in a timely manner.

First and foremost, be sure to read your syllabus. If you are going to see your professor, make sure to visit them during the office hours they have provided. It is also a good idea to let your professor know ahead of time that you are planning to stop by and what it is specifically you need help with. This will allow them to prepare ahead of time where possible.

Make sure to address your professor by the appropriate title. The syllabus will indicate if they have their Ph.D., M.D., Ed.D., Psy.D., etc. If they do have one of these degrees, you should address them as Doctor, but when in doubt, use the title Professor.

Be honest with your professor; they get frustrated when students are not being truthful. Professors may be more empathetic if you admit that you forgot the assignment at home and will be sure to send it to them as soon as possible.

If you have to miss class, make sure to discuss this with your professor ahead of time. If you are sick, be sure to email the

professor and bring any necessary documentation such as a doctor's note to the next class session. Remember, you are responsible for making up any work you missed so be sure to follow up to get the assignment.

Important Notes about Sending Emails to Professors

- When sending an email to a professor make sure to keep it professional and to always include your full name, student ID number, as well as the course subject and number. Make sure to proofread and spell check.
- Keep it short and concise. If you are finding it difficult to explain your situation/concern, it might be better to approach your professor in person.
- Don't use all capital letters when trying to get a point across since it can sometimes be perceived as rude.
- Humor and jokes don't always translate well over email so remain serious in your writing.
- Consider what your e-mail address is. For example, likestoparty@yahoo.com might not give someone a very good impression of who you are.

Communication with Employers and the Community

The National Association of Colleges and Employers (NACE) conducted a survey of over 450 employers in 2002 and asked them the most important things they are looking for in prospective employees (Coplin, 2003). The most important skill cited by employers was Communication Skills (verbal and written). Among the top five were (1) communication skills, (2) honesty/integrity, (3) teamwork (works well with others), (4) interpersonal skills (relates well to others), and (5) strong work ethic (Coplin, 2003). Teamwork and interpersonal skills also strongly relate to one's communication skills.

Do you want to know how important GPA was to employers? It ranked #17 (Coplin, 2003). This is not to state that your GPA is not important; it certainly is, especially if you plan on attending graduate school after SUNY Korea. However, your communication skills may prove to be more valuable in the workplace, as well as during internships and volunteer work and in leadership roles you assume throughout your life. It is usually fairly simple for students to understand how poor communication skills may cause difficulties with employers. Here are a few examples:

- A student makes multiple typos or grammatical errors on a resume/cover letter and is not offered an interview for the position
- A student does not make eye contact during a job interview and fails to get a job offer.

Communication with Other Students

College is a time for students to make new friends and acquaintances. Learning to communicate openly with new friends and classmates will help to facilitate a better understanding of differences, and foster new relationships that are based on mutual understanding.

College is a new environment, and students are likely to encounter a much more diverse group of peers in college than they did in high school. Students come from different ethnic, religious, cultural, and geographic backgrounds, many of which have communication norms and styles with which students may not be familiar. Students should be sensitive to differences when communicating with peers.

For example:

- In high school, a student regularly used a derogatory saying (i.e. "that's gay" or "that's retarded") around his peers. Upon using the same saying in college, he is told by a new friend that they find the saying insulting, hurtful, and bigoted.
- In working with a classmate on a project, a student uses profanity via e-mail to voice her frustration with the assignment. The classmate forwards the email to the professor, stating that they find the student's behavior inappropriate and disrespectful.

People have different ways of approaching and responding to conflict, which was learned from examples around them while growing up. Communication is improved when both parties have the ability to speak and be heard. Ineffective or unhealthy communication can contribute to conflict. Criticism, defensiveness, and disrespect are aspects of unhealthy communication, and conflict becomes personal and destructive. Conflict is a natural part of life, and when dealt with constructively, it can contribute to growth. When communication is healthy and effective, it is positive and respectful, and conflict is resolved with compromise and humor. *Conflict resolution skills* are communication strategies that can help avoid or de-escalate conflict between students.

Students find that they need to change their communication style in college in order to be successful. For example, a student who was shy in high school might have to be more outgoing in their residence hall or in classes. A student who was very talkative in high school might have to start listening more to form good friendships.

Students can take positive steps to improve their communication with peers by remembering the following:

- Look for opportunities to learn about diversity and differences on our campus. You may learn about new ways to communicate, new cultures, and new traditions. Your understanding of these differences will help you communicate with diverse audiences on campus and beyond.
- Be aware of your online presence. Many students are far too liberal with the information and photos that they post on Facebook, Twitter, Tumblr, and other social media websites. Remember that you are judged by your online presence, as well as your in-person presence. Online communication lasts forever, and is open to the whole world to see (regardless of how strong you think your privacy settings are); make sure you are sending a positive message.

In summary, remember that your communication skills will make a **lasting impression** on the people you meet.

SUNY Korea Student Communication Procedure

This procedure applies to

- Official communication between the University (including affiliated organizations) and currently enrolled students, including one-to-one communication and broad (one-tomany) communication.
- Student-to-student communication via Universitycontrolled media, such as email and Student Portal
- Communication from an external organization (not affiliated with the University) to currently enrolled students.

Procedure

Communication media

- 1.1. Email communication is the primary medium for one-to-one communication between the University and students. It may also be used for broadcast communications to students where the content is business critical. Only email inquiries in English will be answered and the University will request for the sender to re-send the email in English.
- 1.2. The University will send email communication only to students' University email accounts. Students using private email accounts to communicate with the University must comply with provisions set out in section 4.5. Students currently on leave of absence status may receive emails to their non-University email account. Where students are also staff, the University may send communication to the staff email account, depending on which is used more often.
- 1.3. The University will normally send printed (hard copy) mail/correspondence to students only where required by University policy or external legislation.
- 1.4. The University will use instant messaging (SMS) communication with students in the following circumstances:
 - In crisis situations where students' safety is deemed to be at risk
 - For emergency notification, such as natural disasters, fire alarms or other imminent violent threats.
- 1.5. The University may use other push communication media for broadcast communications involving content not directly related to learning and teaching in a given subject or course, including information about opportunities and events, as follows:
 - University emails
 - Student Portal Notices
 - Newsletters
 - University website announcement postings
 - University-controlled social media recognizing that recipients may not all be current students.
- 1.6. The University may use pull communication media to reinforce business-critical communication also delivered via other media, and to deliver non-business-critical communication, as follows:
 - University website
 - Electronic noticeboards located on University premises.
 - Noticeboards and other locations on University premises where hard copy material is posted.
- 1.7. The University will only use print publications when no other media achieves the desired impact, and these publications will conform to University brand guidelines. Examples might include orientation materials or flyers for targeted distribution at a particular event. All print publications that refer to the University's curriculum must be approved by the head of the offices (delegated to university communications).
- 1.8. The following resources accessible via the University website are considered primary pull communication media for the content they cover and should not be duplicated in other media:
 - Student Handbook
 - University Course Schedule and Final Exam Schedule
 - Academic Calendar
- 1.9. The owners of the communication media set out in this procedure are as follows:

Item	Owner
Printed mail/	The business unit responsible for
correspondence	preparing the documentation
Email	The business unit responsible for sending
communication	the email
Instant	The business unit responsible for sending
messaging/SMS	the message
Student Portal	The business unit responsible for sending
Notices	the message
Newsletters and eNewsletters	External Relations Team
University- controlled social media	External Relations Team
University website	External Relations Team
Electronic noticeboards	Learning Environments, in consultation with the business unit occupying the relevant premises and the business unit posting the information.
Noticeboards and other locations for hard copy material	The business unit occupying the relevant premises
Student Handbook	Academic Affairs
University Course Schedule and Final Exam Schedule	Academic Team
Academic Calendar	Academic Team

Authorizing use of communication media

2.1. The owner of the relevant communication media, as set out in section 1.9, is responsible for authorizing its use and the communication content, subject to the provisions of this procedure.

Communication Content

- 3.1. All communications sent by the University, or permitted to be sent by the University, via the media set out in section 1 are subject to regulation by the owner of the relevant media and must:
 - Be factual
 - Avoid making political statements
 - Avoid emotive language
 - Demonstrate respect for others
 - Not contain illegal content
 - Comply with University policies and procedures
- 3.2. Business units will develop a clear communication needs analysis for any proposed broadcast communications to students, including:
 - Confirming that a broadcast communication is required
 - Articulating a clear purpose for the communication
 - Identifying which department or office is responsible for the communication
 - Identifying the target audience for the communication by anticipated relevance or self-nominated interest
 - Developing a clear understanding of the target audience and their needs
 - Determining the appropriate communications media
 - Taking into account any resource constraints
 - Determining appropriate timeframes
 - Ensuring the communication is compliant with this procedure and any other relevant instruments.

- 3.3. A range of resources provide staff with guidance on preparing content for student communications, particularly broadcast communications, via different media.
- 3.4. The University will only permit content originating from external organizations to be communicated where the owner of the relevant media has confirmed that the content:
 - Is strongly connected with, or relevant to, the targeted students' experience at the University,
 - Is of value to the targeted students, and
 - Complies with section 3.1 of this procedure.
- 3.5. The University will normally only permit content originating from external organizations to be communicated via the following media:
 - Student Portal Notices
 - Newsletters
 - University-controlled social media
 - University website announcement postings
 - Noticeboards and other locations for posting hard copy material

Responsibilities of students

- 4.1. Communications sent by students via University communication media set out in section 1, including to other SUNY Korea students, staff members or external parties, must:
 - Demonstrate respect for others
 - Not contain illegal content
 - Comply with University policies and procedures
- 4.2. Students must access their University email account and the Student Portal daily during academic semester and at least weekly during non-teaching periods such as the summer break and while they are enrolled, except in the case of approved exemptions under section 4.3.
- 4.3. Students who are unable to access their University email account and/or the Student Portal due to a disability or other exceptional circumstances may apply to the Academic Registrar for an exemption to the requirement. When an exemption is granted, Academic Affairs will discuss alternative communication mechanisms with them.
- 4.4. Subject to sections 2 and 3, students and student groups may use the following University communication media to provide students with information about opportunities and events upon request of approval from Academic Affairs:
 - Newsletters
 - University-controlled social media
 - University website announcement postings Noticeboards and other locations for posting hard copy material
- 4.5. Students wishing to contact the University using a non-University issued email account must provide at least four points of identity validation, which includes:
 - Full name
 - Student ID number
 - Date of birth
 - Major/department

Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)

Confidentiality Statement

SUNY Korea maintains various student records to document academic progress as well as to record interactions with University staff and officials. To protect the student's rights to privacy, and to
conform to federal and state laws the University has an established policy for handling students' records. Notice of this policy and of students' rights under federal law is given annually to the campus community.

The University is authorized to provide access to student records to campus officials and employees who have legitimate educational interest in such access, without the student's written consent. These persons are those who have responsibilities in connection with campus academic, administrative, or service functions and who have a reason for using student records connected with their campus or other related academic/administrative responsibilities as opposed to a personal or private interest. Such determination will be made on a case-by-case basis.

Access to student records databases is available on a need-to-know basis to appropriate campus officials only after required authorization is received by the Registrar's Office.

With very limited exceptions, student information must not be transmitted by any University employee to anyone outside the University without the express written release by the student or pursuant to a lawfully issued subpoena/order.

The campus community must remain vigilant about any intentional or unintentional abuse of the existing privacy laws, including the misuse of any student identifier, including the student's Social Security Number, Identification Number and the student ID number. To report any concerns or violations, please contact Academic Affairs at Academic Building A201 or *academicaffairs@sunykorea.ac.kr* /

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)

The Federal Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) of 1974 regulates a wide range of privacy related activities including:

- Management of student records maintained by the University
- Regulations regarding who has access to student records
- For which purposes access to student records is granted

University officials will release educational information upon receipt of a signed, dated, written consent of the student which must specify the records that may be disclosed and identify the party to whom the disclosure may be made, including:

- Parents of a dependent student, as defined by the Internal Revenue Code of 1954, Section 152 and who supply supporting documentation, may be granted access to a student's educational record under some circumstances.
- In connection with Financial Aid, to organizations who are conducting studies that are on behalf of educational agencies;
- To Federal or State educational authorities;
- To accrediting organizations;
- In compliance with a lawfully issued subpoena;
- In connection with a health or safety emergency.

Non-University individuals (including parents except as described above) may not have access to educational records other than Directory Information unless authorization from the student is obtained or a lawful subpoena/court order is issued to the University. Examples of records that are not released are grades; grade point average; the specific number of hours/credits enrolled, passed, or failed; Social Security Number; Korean Identification Number; Alien Registration Number; student ID number; the name of parents or next of kin; and/or residency status. Students may complete a form authorizing the Registrar's Office to permit non-University individuals to view the student's academic **record**.

Computer Lab Rules and Procedures

Lab Access

SUNY Korea students are eligible to use academic computing facilities and resources. Access will not be granted to others without approval by the staff.

Conduct in Lab

- 1. No eating or drinking. Drink and food containers, whether empty or sealed, will not be allowed in the lab. Please cooperate and place these items in a backpack or book bag rather than on tables or on the floor.
- No Cellular phone usage. Cell Phones must be turned off or turned to vibrate or silent setting while you are using the lab. Calls should not be initiated or answered in the lab. Please step into the hallway when using a cell phone.
- 3. Door Closed. Computer lab doors are to remain closed and are not to be propped open except in an emergency.
- 4. Minimize noise. Please be respectful of computer lab students by minimizing noise or excessive talking in the computer lab. Noise caused by loud conversations, personal audio devices, programs that make sounds, etc. is not acceptable.
- Keep clean. Students are responsible for keeping the lab clean. Put all trash in a trashcan and replace your chair under the desk when not in use.
- 6. Operation hours. Students may use the computer lab only during the operation hours designated in each semester.

Using the Lab

- No games. Games are prohibited on all academic computing resources. (This restriction does not apply to games and simulations used in conjunction with academic courses or research. The person in charge must receive written notice from the instructor of record in advance of such use.) Any student running a game on the computer will be asked to close the game and leave the lab. Be considerate of others who need to do class assignments and adhere to these policies.
- PC configurations are strictly controlled. Students are not allowed to install any software on the hard drive of lab computers or network or alter any existing software. Also, illegal downloads are strictly prohibited.
- 3. Illegal Activity. Uploading or downloading copyrighted material, violating the intellectual property rights of others, or illegally sharing trade secrets (please note that MP3 and other music files frequently fall into this category.) and illegally sharing computer software via Internet, the local network, personal disks or any other media are strictly prohibited.
- Report malfunctions. Students should not attempt to repair any malfunctioning equipment or software but should report any such occurrences to academic computing personnel.

- 5. No hacking. Students shall not by any means attempt to infiltrate a computing system, network, or Admin account either on the SUNY Korea campus or elsewhere.
- 6. Do not save files onto computers. Students are not allowed to save documents or files on the computer lab PCs. In fact, if you save your work to a lab computer's hard drive or desktop, the data will be lost when the computer is restarted. Students must provide their own media (USB drive, for example) on which they may save and access their data.
- Lost and Found belongings. Students are responsible for all personal belongings left unsecured in the computer lab. All unattended/abandoned items will be placed in the lost and found in Student Affairs (A208).

PART 5 – Life at SUNY Korea

LIBRARY AND LEARNING RESOURCES

SUNY Korea Bill Hwang Library and its Policies

SUNY Korea Bill Hwang Library (hereafter referred to as the SUNY Korea Library, Bill Hwang Library or the Library) offers students access to the library system of SUNY Korea and other library services, including Bill Hwang Library, IGC library, SBU library, and FIT library.

The SUNY Korea library is located at A209 (the cup-shaped section on the right-hand side of the Academic Building).

Zone

<Floor & Zone Use Guide>

*Group Study Rooms are available with reservation.

FL Service Details Information Info Desk (Study Lounge,-PC, Yellow Zone 2F Printer) (Quiet talking. Phones on Group Study Rooms* vibrate) Red Zone 3F (Silent Zone: Study Lounge Noise Free, phone free) **Copying & Printing Facilities** Print Quota Per Semester

Every student has 500 print quotas for printing and copying per semester with the library printer. Any remaining printing balances are not rolled over into the next semester. Exceeding the 500-copy limit is not possible.

Print Code

For printer use, you are required to input a 'Print Code': the 8-digit-number excluding the $1^{\rm st}$ digit from your student ID.

Ex.) Your FIT ID: 012345678

Your Print Code: 12345678

*Your print code won't be changed while you are enrolled at SUNY Korea. Students who violate these rules will be asked to leave and may be disadvantaged from future access to the university facilities including the computer lab.

Library Use Policies

The main purpose of the library rules is to safeguard the common interests of all users and to enable the library to carry out its functions as efficiently as possible. SUNY Korea's libraries primarily serve SUNY Korea's current faculty, students, staff, and researchers who hold valid SUNY Korea IDs. Admission to the University Library is conditional upon the observance of these Regulations, and of the Rules, are made by or with the authority of the Academic Affairs. Academic Affairs has the power to exclude any person from the Library buildings or services whom it has reason to believe cannot be trusted with access to its books or services. All users of the Library are presumed to know its Regulations and Rules, copies of which are available in the Library.

Operating Hours

The following are the regular operating hours for SUNY Korea library. The circulation desk follows the library operating hours, but it may operate with limited service hours depending on the librarian staffing for the semester. During the break (Summer and Winter), the library opens according to its special operating hours.

<Regular Operating Hours>

	MonFri.	Weekends
During the Semester	24 hours	24 hours
During the break	9 a.m. – 5 p.m.	Closed

*Closed: Holidays in Korea (refer to the bulletin board notice) *Hours are subject to change due to University needs

Use of Libraries and Library Material

- Library access and seat reservations require the use of a valid student, faculty, or staff ID card.
- Library materials must not be taken out of the Library. Unauthorized removal of library materials is not permitted.
- All books and library materials are not available to be checked out. For check out services, you may use the IGC Central Library
- Textbooks require registration at the Librarian's desk for use in the library. All SBU/FIT textbooks are stored in the

cabinets behind the circulation desk on the 2nd floor. Other reference materials (books, electronic resources, and other materials) are accessible inside the library without registration.

- Library users must not write in, mark, or otherwise deface or damage library material or equipment in any way.
- When using a computer, electronic mobile devices, or other equipment, library users must do so as quietly as possible to avoid causing disturbance to others and should not use applications or play media to produce sounds audible to other users, unless this is required to overcome a disclosed disability.
- All library users should be aware that privacy is not guaranteed when using the library computers, and must not share, save or print any personal information. It is highly recommended for users to delete all data they created, have perused, etc. after use.
- Library users must not use a computer or other equipment in a way that requires them to speak into the device unless this is required to overcome a disclosed disability.
- Library users must not engage in the harassment of any other reader or any member of library staff.
- Library users must not prejudice the safety or well-being of any other reader or member of the library staff by engaging in disorderly, threatening, or offensive behavior.

General Rules

- Smoking is not permitted in the Library.
- Consumption of food and drink not permitted in the Library. Water or beverages in sealed spill-proof containers are allowed.
- Seat reservation is mandatory (2nd and 3rd floor Kiosk).
- Silence must be strictly observed in the Library (except for Yellow Zone). Mobile phones must be set to 'silent' mode in the Library.
- The Library will not accept responsibility for the loss or misplacement of personal belongings.
- Leave un-shelved books on the book truck located at the end of the aisles so that librarians can re-shelve them.
- Only one seat is available for each individual. If not in case, Yellow sticker will be given for warning.
- All of library users are responsible for cleaning their seats after use.
- The Library staff on duty has the right to request a user to leave the premises if the user is found to be violating any of the Library rules.
- If the rules are not followed, the library can be temporarily closed.

Group Study Room Policies

- Seat reservation is mandatory (2nd and 3rd floor Kiosk)
- Reservations are limited to currently enrolled SUNY Korea students, faculty and staff members.
- Group Study Rooms are intended for group users, defined as two or more (maximum eight people).
- Users without reservations must vacate room when requested by users with a valid reservation.
- Users are responsible for personal property. Do not leave items unattended. The library is not liable for loss/damage to personal property.

- Maintain a moderate noise level in the study room for other users (Yellow Zone rules). Be mindful that the rooms are not soundproof.
- Clean up after use and leave the room in good condition for the next users, including erasing the whiteboard and disposing of trash.
- Library staff may enter the rooms as needed for security, maintenance, or other reasons.

Policy for Unattended Personal Belongings

- Unattended personal belongings will be handled over to the Student Affairs
- If you would like your personal belongings to be stored in the library, you may use the cabinets on the 3rd floor.
- The Library will not be responsible for any loss or misplacement of personal belongings.

Loss and Damage

The library cannot assume the loss of items accidentally damaged, destroyed or lost while in the possession of the user. Upon registering textbooks, students should check the pages of the registered books. If pages are found missing, or damaged, they should report them to the Librarian before leaving the Librarian's desk.

Students are required to handle books and reading material very carefully. Marking library books with pencil or ink, tearing the pages, or spoiling them in any other way will be viewed very seriously. In the event of damage of any kind, the last reader will be liable to compensate for damage unless they show the Librarian that the book had been previously marked or damaged.

If library material is lost or damaged, an immediate report should be made to the Librarian to enable appropriate action to be taken: replace the book lost or damaged by purchasing it themselves or requesting the Library to replace it. All books replaced must be of the latest edition. If the book is one of a set or series, they may be called upon to replace the whole set or series. The library reserves the right to assess a reasonable additional charge for lost items of a special nature, e.g., first editions or rare books.

For more information, please contact:

SUNY Korea Library 209, Academic Building A 119-2 Songdo Moonhwa-Ro Incheon, Korea 21985 E-mail: library@sunykorea.ac.kr Library website: <u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/0303.html</u> Library Policy: <u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/030502.html?mode=V</u> <u>&no=630dd4599172cf6bb1a43831868265fb&GotoPage=1</u>

IGC Central Library

Incheon Global Campus has built a state-of-the-art library information system. With radio-frequency identification digital library systems linked to the Korean Education, and Research Information Service (KERIS), the libraries offer integrated search services in a multi-language interface environment.

The IGC Library's operating hours are as follows. Note that the hours are subject to change. *Library Website:* <u>https://lib.iqc.or.kr/</u>

Opening Hours

Semester	Vacation		
1 F GloFore		24 hours	
2F Focus Lounge 2F Talk Square 2F Lounge 3F Lounge		08:00~24:00	
2F Materials Room 3F KoreanCollectionsRoom	Mon.~Thu. Fri. Weekend	08:00~20:00 08:00~21:00 CLOSED	

Loan Periods

Users	Loan Period	Maximum Number of Items
Undergraduate	15 days	10
Graduates	20 days	15
PhD Course	30 days	30
Professor	180 days	50
Time-Lecturer/ Researcher	90 days	10
Staff	30 days	5
Special members	30 days	10

*Late fee will be 500 KRW per 1 book, per day

For more information, please contact:

IGC Library

1F IGC Support Center (Multi-Complex Bldg.) 119 Songdo Moonhwa-Ro Incheon, Korea 21985 Telephone: (032) 626-0251/0252 E-mail: <u>libmaster@iqc.or.kr</u>

Online Learning Resources

SUNY Korea students have online access to Stony Brook or FIT Library resources and services. Students will have 24/7 online access to the database of SBU Library with the valid NetID and FIT Library with the valid FIT ID.

FIT Library Online Resources

FIT library provides

- FIT Digital Image Library (https://fitdil.fitnyc.edu/): A database of approximately 99,000 digital images
- A wealth of information, including access to StyleCat
- LibGuides: research guides prepared by FIT faculty librarians

For more information, please visit the SUNY Korea-FIT Library Guide at <u>https://fitnyc.libguides.com/sunykorea</u>.

Tutoring Center

The SUNY Korea Tutoring Center supports SUNY Korea students, both Stony Brook and FIT students, to ensure a comprehensive, high quality undergraduate education by providing services that complement classroom instruction and encourage student success. Through collaborative efforts with academic departments and student services, the Tutoring Center enhances, promotes, and develops tutorial and academic success programs, and is committed to creating an inclusive, supportive, student-centered learning environment, which stimulates productive learning.

Peer Tutoring Services

Peer Tutoring Services are led by select SUNY Korea undergraduate students, who work with participating students on a regular weekly basis to enhance their success in a course. The program includes Math (MAT123, AMS 151, AMS 161 and AMS 210) and Physics (PHY 131, PHY 132) courses. Program details are available at the beginning of each semester at or *please contact tutoring@sunykorea.ac.kr*.

What is Tutoring?

- A tutor possesses experience and knowledge in a subject area, exceptional study skills, and can use that experience and knowledge to guide others.
- A tutor helps students improve their learning and study strategies to promote independence and empowerment.
- While tutors provide students with timely and meaningful academic support, tutoring does not replace class attendance or regular interaction with faculty.

Benefit of Tutoring

For Tutors:

- Encourages a higher level of thinking
- Increases subject-specific knowledge
- Improves communication skills
- Boosts leadership skills

For Tutees:

- Motivates self-paced learning
- Reinforces material
- Exposes students to a diversity of ideas and points of view
- It's FREE!

Types of Tutoring Sessions

One-on-One Tutoring

In one-on-one tutoring, a tutor is matched with only one student. This enables the session to be tailored to the needs of the individual student.

Small-Group Tutoring

Group tutoring occurs when a tutor leads a single session with a group of students who need assistance with the same material. Tutoring groups ideally include two to five students enrolled in the same course. Students benefit from sharing thoughts and opinions with their peers under the guidance of their tutor.

Walk-in Tutoring

During walk-in tutoring, one or more tutors could be available at any given time to work with a number of students. This provides students with an opportunity to get assistance on an as-needed basis.

The Writing Center

Emails, texts, tweets, essays, letters, articles, books...we are immersed in writing in our daily lives, so doesn't it make sense to learn how to write well? Visit the Writing Center to learn how to do just that!

The Writing Center is located on the 7th floor of the Academic Building in Room A713. Our tutors will assist you with an array of writing issues from overcoming writer's block and developing your argument to harnessing strategies for more effective revision (and everything in between). Our goal is to help you become the best writer that you can be.

Some Tips for an Effective Tutoring Session

- Bring your assignment details. We need to know what your professor expects from you in order to guide you in the right direction.
- Be proactive. You should be prepared to play a major role in your session – after all, who knows your writing better than you?

 Be engaged. We want to help you develop as a writer by engaging you in a discussion about your writing. We are not there to write or edit your paper for you. Instead, we will empower you to do those things for yourself!

A typical tutoring session lasts about 30 minutes, so do not expect to leave the Writing Center with a finished paper. Because writing is a process that involves multiple stages, tutors will not be able to work on all aspects of your paper during one tutorial. Instead, tutors will equip you with skills that you can employ in your writing process beyond the work you do in the Writing Center. We look forward to working with you!

For more information, contact:

Writing Center Academic Building A713 Telephone: (032) 626-1410 E-mail: wc@sunykorea.ac.kr

Part 6 – Scholarship and Financial Aid

*For the most up to date information regarding scholarship and financial aid, please visit the school website:

https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/costaid/html/sub05/05.html

Qualification for Scholarship Review Candidates

A student becomes a candidate for scholarship review by the Scholarship Committee when he or she submits the SUNY Korea scholarship or financial aid application and the required documents by the stated deadlines.

Current scholarship/financial aid recipients seeking additional funding for a specific reason may reapply for a scholarship or financial aid by completing the application form and including a statement as to the reason for the request for additional funding.

Continuing students must have a most recent term grade point average of at least 3.5 (or 3.2 for financial aid) and no records of academic dishonesty and/or student conduct code violation in order to become an eligible candidate for SUNY Korea scholarships or financial aid.

Scholarship Application/Financial Aid

The SUNY Korea Scholarship Committee determines and selects students who are eligible for scholarships/financial aid. The committee selects qualified candidates for scholarships/financial aid based on applications and written documents, and also considers in the final selection whether the student possesses exemplary characteristics that could distinguish him or her as a role model for the SUNY Korea community.

Scholarship/Financial Aid Review Procedures

Depending on the status of each candidate and his or her application submission date, the SUNY Korea Scholarship Committee reviews applications according to the following procedures.

For new students:

A) Who complete and submit their scholarship/financial aid applications by the deadline:

1) The Admissions Office will collect applications until the deadline.

2) The New Student Scholarship Committee will review applications for scholarship or financial aid.

3) The results will be announced after final approval.

For continuing students:

A) Who complete and submit their scholarship/financial aid application by the deadline:

1) The Academic Affairs Office will collect applications until the deadline. Students can submit the application form by either filling out the form through the link shared in the email sent by Academic Affairs or sending the application form in a soft copy to Academic.scholarship@sunykorea.ac.kr.

2) The candidates will first be reviewed through a screening process:

The most recent term GPA of 3.5 or higher (for scholarship);

The most recent term GPA of 3.2 or higher (for financial aid)

3) The Continuing Student Scholarship Committee will review applications for scholarship or financial aid.

4) The results will be announced after final approval.

B) Who complete and submit their scholarship/financial aid applications after the deadline:

The applications will not be reviewed.

C) All applicants are eligible to apply for the financial aid, but students who only enrolled this semester can apply for the new scholarship which covers the next semester tuition. However, only students who enrolled this semester are eligible to apply for the new scholarship, which covers tuition for the following semester.

New Student Scholarship

XUpdated as of Dec. 2024

			× Updated as of Dec. 20
			XAII information is subject to change without noti
Title	Requirement	Benefits	Continue for the next semesters Maximum Continuable Semester
			- 1 ~2 semesters
	 Outstanding academic record in most recently attended school 	- Full tuition	Continuing Criteria - Full-time enrollment & credits completed
Presidential Scholarship	- High achievement in standardized tests	- Room (double only)	toward GPA: 12 credits or more
	- Other personal and non-academic	[Upon review]	- Minimum term GPA of 3.2/4.0
	qualities		- Minimum cumulative GPA of 3.2/4.0
			 No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior
			Maximum Continuable Semester
			- 1~2 semesters
	 Outstanding academic record in most recently attended school 		Continuing Criteria
Provost Scholarship	- High achievement in standardized tests	- \$7,500/ semester	 Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more
	 Other personal and non-academic qualities 		- Minimum term GPA of 3.2/4.0
			- Minimum cumulative GPA of 3.2/4.0
			 No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior
			Maximum Continuable Semester
			- 1 semester
	- Outstanding academic record in most recently attended school		Continuing Criteria
Merit Scholarship	- High achievement in standardized tests	- \$1,000 ~ \$10,000/ semester	 Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more
	 Other personal and non-academic qualities 		- Minimum term GPA of 3.2/4.0
	400000		- Minimum cumulative GPA of 3.2/4.0
			- No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior
	 Competitively outstanding academic record in most recently attended school 		
Encouragement Award	 High achievement in standardized tests 	- \$1,000 ~ \$5,000/ semester	No continuing option
	 Other personal and non-academic qualities 		
			Maximum Continuable Semester
	- Having one or more siblings (e.g. brother or sister) currently studying at SUNY Korea or SUNY		- 3 semesters
Sibling	Korea Alumnus.	- \$1,000 ~ \$5,000/	Continuing Criteria
Scholarship*	 Applied to the latterly admitted student(s) 	semester	 Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more
	- Submission of Proof of Family		- Minimum term GPA of 3.2/4.0
	Relation		- Minimum cumulative GPA of 3.2/4.0

Title	Requirement Benefits		Continue for the next semesters		
			- No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior		
	- Completion of Financial Aid Application		Maximum Continuable Semester		
Financial Aid	 International: Submission of proof of family relation; 2) proof of low- income status (proof of yearly income of both parents; 3) proof of refugee record (if applicable) 	- \$1,000 ~ \$10,000/	 - 1 semester Continuing Criteria - Full-time enrollment & credits completed 		
	 Domestic: Submission of 1) proof of family relation; 2) Certificate of Income and Certificate of National Health Insurance Fee of both parents; 3) Certificate of National Basic Livelihood Recipients 	semester	toward GPA: 12 credits or more - Minimum term GPA of 3.2/4.0 - Minimum cumulative GPA of 3.2/4.0 - No report on academic dishonesty or		
	(Optional)		misbehavior		

* If one of the siblings permanently withdraws or is expelled by the university, the Sibling Scholarship will be discontinued.

Continuing Student Scholarship

Title	Renewal Criteria	Benefits	Continue for the next semesters
Academic Excellence	- Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) - No IN's, WD's, WF's, Z's or F's	- \$10,775/ semester	No continuing
Scholarship	 Credits Earned: (Refer to Appendix 2) 15 credits Term Credits Earned toward GPA: 12 credits No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior 		option
Academic Prestige Scholarship	 Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) No IN's, WD's, WF's, Z's or F's Credits Earned: (Refer to Appendix 2) 15 credits Term Credits Earned toward GPA: 12 credits No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior 	- \$5,388/ semester	No continuing option
Dean's Scholarship	 Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) No IN's, Z's or F's Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior 	- \$3,000/ semester	No continuing option
Academic Achievement Scholarship	 Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) No IN's, Z's or F's Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior 	- \$2,000/ semester	No continuing option
Encouragement Award	 Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior 	- \$1,000/ semester	No continuing option
History Makers Scholarship	 Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.2/4.0) Full-time enrollment & credits completed toward GPA: 12 credits or more No report on academic dishonesty or misbehavior ※ Chair recommendation letter will be sent to Academic Affairs. 	- \$5,000/ semester	No continuing option (one-time)
Financial Aid	 Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.2/4.0) Completion of Financial Aid Application International Students: Submission of 1) proof of family relation; 2) proof of low-income status 	- \$3,000 ~ \$10,000/ semester	No continuing option

(proof of yearly income of both parents);	
3) proof of refugee record (if applicable)	
- Domestic Students: Submission of	
1) proof of family relation;	
2) Certificate of Income and Certificate of National	
Health Insurance Fee of both parents;	
3) Certificate of National Basic Livelihood Recipients	
(Optional) ─ 기초생활수급대상확인서;	
4) Certificate of Semi-vulnerable Hierarchy	
(Optional) – 차상위계층확인서;	
5) Certificate of one-parent - 한부모가정확인서	
6) Proof of accident, bankruptcy, job loss, insolvency,	
damage, etc. (Optional)	
※ Failure to submit the required document will be	
automatically cancelled the submission without notification.	

Responsibility of Scholarship Recipients

Recipients of the following scholarships are required to submit reports to the Academic Affair Office

Academic.scholarship@sunykorea.ac.kr; failure to do so will result in a penalty.

Vision Statement Report - How to Contribute to the World (Graduating Semester ONLY)

All recipients of Presidential Scholarship and Provost Scholarship enrolled in their graduating semester are required to submit a Vision Statement Report to the Academic Affairs Team by Friday of the ninth week of the graduating semester. The Vision Statement Report should be 5 to 6 pages in length (12-point, double spaced) and should describe their vision for after graduation and how their major can help to serve that vision, as well as how their vision can contribute to bettering the world.

The SUNY Korea Continuing Student Scholarship Committee will evaluate continuing of scholarship/financial aid based on reviews of recipients' reports and reference checks with relevant departments or personnel. **Students who miss the submission deadline or who do not receive approval for continuing will be informed of the termination of their scholarship/financial aid and/or academic hold will be placed on student's account.**

Scholarship Petition

For students who fail to meet the continuing criteria mentioned above, the letter of official scholarship discontinuation will be sent in compliance with the SUNY Korea Undergraduate Scholarship/ Financial Aid Guide. Students may (if applicable) petition the Continuing Student Scholarship Committee for reconsideration. Such petitions will be reviewed by the Continuing Student Scholarship Committee on a case-by-case basis and the final result will be informed to the student in a timely manner. Please see the minimum GPA requirements for petition in the chart below.

Petition	Semester GPA	Cumulative GPA	Petition Review
			Will be reviewed by
1st Petition	At least	At least 2.8	SUNY Korea
	2.8		Scholarship
	2.8		Committee and may
			be accepted unless

Petition	Semester GPA	Cumulative GPA	Petition Review	
			the student has any significant breach o contract (Scholarship Offer	
			Letter).	
2nd Petition	At least 3.0	At least 3.0	Will be reviewed by SUNY Korea Scholarship Committee and ma be accepted unless the student has any significant breach of contract (Scholarship Offer Letter). The benefit granted may decrease significantly.	

3rd

Petition and Petition is not allowed thereafter*

*Students may petition for the third time due to special circumstances.

After the petition is reviewed, the Continuing Student Scholarship Committee shall have discretion in the decision to grant/deprive/reduce any scholarship benefit.

Scholarship Leave and Reinstatement

SUNY Korea scholarship students may take an approved leave of absence for up to four consecutive semesters Scholarship recipients must submit the Leave of Absence Request Form to the Academic Affairs Office. Unauthorized leave of absence will result in termination of the scholarship. Scholarship recipients must petition the Academic Affairs Office when they submit the Undergraduate Rematriculation Form to avoid scholarship termination. Students with reported military leave are also required to petition the Academic Affairs Office when they submit the Undergraduate Rematriculation Form to avoid scholarship termination.

A scholarship recipient who enrolls less than full-time (if full-time enrollment is required for scholarship continuing), withdraws, or is suspended or dismissed from the University will lose his/her scholarship eligibility. A student who assumes such status due to medical or any other serious reason may appeal in writing to the SUNY Korea Scholarship Committee to have his or her scholarship reinstated. The appeal must be submitted with supporting documentation, such as a letter from a doctor. In such cases leave cannot exceed four consecutive semesters in order to retain the possibility of scholarship reinstatement. Students are responsible for ensuring that condition is met.

The maximum continuing period for any scholarship being reinstated is counted from the term it was first provided. In the case of a recipient who has decided to take a semester leave after the first day that a new semester has begun, as the transaction for tuition and/or all the supporting fees has already been processed, that term will also be counted towards the maximum continuing period.

Scholarship Overlap Guideline

Scholarship overlap may occur due to the scholarship criteria for the Academic Excellence/Prestige Scholarship. In the case where a student who has already been supported by a certain scholarship is nominated as a recipient of the Academic Excellence/Prestige Scholarship, the scholarship which provides the larger amount will be applied towards tuition for the following semester. The term in which these scholarships are applied will still be counted towards the recipient's original scholarship maximum continuing period.

Recipients for the History Makers Scholarship could be nominated as a recipient of the other Scholarship Categories. However, the full scholarship amount could not exceed the full tuition.

[Appendix 1] Scholarship/Financial Aid Terms and Conditions

Students are responsible for reviewing, understanding, and abiding by the University's regulations, procedures, requirements, and deadlines as defined in official publications. This includes, by way of example only, the Undergraduate Bulletin, the University Conduct Code, the Student Handbook, and class schedules.

Acceptance of an individual scholarship/financial aid award is an agreement to the terms and conditions of that award as well as all policies governing SUNY Korea-FIT scholarship/financial aid. Each student's financial award package (scholarships, fund aid, gifts and need-based assistance) is subject to audit with the final determination to be made by the SUNY Korea Continuing Student Scholarship Committee in compliance with rules and regulations. A student's funds may not exceed direct costs (tuition, fees, room and board). If the student also receives non-SUNY Korea funds (including all forms of external assistance), the total of all funds cannot exceed the total direct and indirect costs of education. Indirect costs include allowances for personal expenses and transportation. The value/amount of scholarship/financial aid is determined by the SUNY Korea Continuing Student Scholarship Committee in consideration of a student's academic excellence, extracurricular activities, individual talents and external factors such as financial circumstances, and may vary.

• Full-time enrollment in SUNY Korea is required for all SUNY Korea scholarship/financial aid recipients.

• For part-time enrollment students in the graduating semester, all types of scholarship/financial aid can be received but it cannot exceed the full tuition.

 It is the duty of each recipient to act as an exemplary role model and be demonstrative of good character as well as academic excellence; therefore, the university reserves the right to cancel scholarship/ financial aid should the university determine the student has failed to meet these criteria.

• Recipients must give permission for their information to be shared with scholarship/financial aid donors if the latter request it.

• SUNY Korea reserves the right to adjust individual scholarship/financial aid after letters have been sent to ensure effective use of university funds.

• If a recipient discontinues his or her study at SUNY Korea, the scholarship/financial aid will be terminated.

• For any incidents that may affect the scholarship/financial aid like intermission or leave of absence, recipients must report such a possibility to the Academic Affairs Office before any such incidents occur.

• Even after scholarship/financial aid has been given it remains subject to cancellation for such reasons as academic misbehavior or violations. In such cases, the student is obligated to refund the amount of scholarship/ financial aid received to the university.

• Awards are continuable contingent upon the student: maintaining the minimum grade point average detailed in the offer, completing the donor appreciation letter, participating in the advancement of the university community, maintaining campus residency status, and meeting all other continuing criteria as specified for each scholarship/financial aid.

 Any amendments which may occur in terms and conditions or in any university policies and laws will be applied and must be abided by all scholarship/financial aid recipients. Recipients are responsible for keeping abreast of any amendments made in terms and conditions.

• Scholarship/financial aid will not be provided if a student enrolls for more than 4 semesters.

[Appendix 2] Statements on Scholarships for Academic Excellence/Prestige

1) Each semester the university selects students for scholarships based on excellent academic performance. In general, the university selects students ranked highest in their departments (at the same academic level i.e. U1 and U2). [The number of recipients in each group is subject to change without notice based on the availability of funds.]

2) The Continuing Student Scholarship Committee will review students who have earned minimum 15 credits.

3) Only students in each group with a term GPA of 3.5 or higher with no IN's, WD's, WF's, Z's or F's on their transcript are eligible for consideration for the Academic Excellence/Prestige Scholarship.

4) In the case where a student who has already been supported by a certain scholarship is nominated as a recipient of this scholarship, the scholarship which provides the larger amount will be applied toward their tuition for the following semester.

5) This scholarship only covers tuition; program fees are not included.

6) Candidate(s) of each scholarship in each group are determined in compliance with the following criteria:

Title	Minimum Criteria	Benefits	Max. Capacity per Term	Title	Minimum Criteria	Benefits	Max. Capacity per Term
Academic Excellence	- Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) no IN's, WD's, WF's, Z's or F's - Term Credits Earned: 15 credits Earned: 15 credits Earned Toward GPA: 12 credits - Other personal and non- academic qualities	-\$10,775/ semester	1 per class from each major	Academic Prestige	-Outstanding Academic Term GPA (min. 3.5/4.0) no IN's, WD's, WF's, Z's or F's - Term Credits Earned: 15 credits Earned: 15 credits Earned Toward GPA: 12 credits - Other personal and non- academic qualities	- \$5,388/ semester	1 per class from each major

* The amount of benefits and the number of recipients is subject to change without notice depending on the availability of funds and evaluation of the Continuing Student Scholarship Committee.

X Only one student will be nominated as the recipient of one of the above scholarship benefits from a class of less than 20 students who are reviewable with actual grade point average.

X Two students will be nominated as recipients of the Academic Prestige Scholarship from a grade level with 50 or more students who are eligible for review based on actual grade point average.



PART 7 – University Resources

UNIVERSITY ADDRESS

SUNY Korea

119-2 Songdomunhwa-ro, Yeonsu-gu, Incheon, Korea 21985 Telephone: (032) 626-1115 Fax: (032) 626-1199 Website: www.sunykorea.ac.kr Fashion Institute of Technology 227 W 27th Street New York, NY 10001 United States Telephone: 212-217-3800 Website: <u>www.fitnyc.edu</u>

UNIVERSITY OFFICES

Department of Fashion Business Management	
Student Affairs	
	Academic Bldg A208 student@sunykorea.ac.kr (032) 626-1198
	Academic Bldg A205 careercenter@sunykorea.ac.kr (032) 626-1195/1197
Residential College	rc@sunykorea.ac.kr
Resident Advisor Emergency Phone	010-4768-1196 KakaoTalk ID: SUNYKoreaRA
Other Offices	
FIT Admissions Team	Academic Bldg A212 admission@sunykorea.ac.kr (032) 626-1114
Finance Team	Academic Bldg A417 finance@sunykorea.ac.kr (032) 626-1113
Writing Center	Academic Bldg A713 <i>wc@sunykorea.ac.kr</i> (032)-626-1403
Intensive English Center	Academic Bldg A719 <i>iec@sunykorea.ac.kr</i> (032) 626-1403
SUNY Korea Library	Academic Bldg A209 library@sunykorea.ac.kr (032) 626-1127
•	
/ / (/	

USEFUL WEBSITES

SUNY Korea	www.sunykorea.ac.kr
University Announcement	<u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/030507.html</u>
	<u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/030501.html?subjct=02</u>
Course Schedules	<u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/030508.html?subjct=02</u>
Policies and Regulations	<u>https://www.sunykorea.ac.kr/en/html/sub03/030502.html</u>
SUNY Korea Facebook	<u>https://www.facebook.com/sunykorea</u>
SUNY Korea Instagram	
SUNY Korea Blog	<u>https://blog.naver.com/suny-korea</u>
SUNY Korea YouTube	<u>https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC6Q989RePjVQQblo8TK2nww</u>
	www.fitnyc.edu
Undergraduate Catalog	https://www.fitnyc.edu/academics/courses-and-registration/catalogs/
	www.fitnyc.edu/art-and-design
Jay and Patty Baker School of Business and Technology	www.fitnyc.edu/business-and-technology
MyFIT	myfit.fitnyc.edu
FIT Facebook	facebook.com/FashionInstituteofTechnology
FIT Instagram	instagram.com/fitnyc
Incheon Global Campus	<u>www.iqc.or.kr</u> (032) 626-0114
5	
IGC Health Center	
IGC Cafeteria	